Bachelor Thesis

Discontinuing coal in Germany -Keeping the forest above to phase out the coal below: An explorative study of the negotiation process in terms of interests, conflicts and coalitions.

> Author: Carina Christin Liersch

> > Student number: s1973053

First supervisor:

Dr. P. Stegmaier

Second supervisor:

Dr. D. F. Westerheijden

Hand-in date: 02.07.2019

Educational program: BSc. Public Governance across Borders

Universities:

University of Twente, Drienerlolaan 5, 7522 NB, Enschede, Netherlands and University of Münster, Schlossplatz 2, 48149 Münster, Germany

> Word count: 19998

Abstract

In the wake of sustainability transitions and increasing attention for climate change issues, the discontinuation of emission-intensive socio-technical systems like lignite coal becomes increasingly prevalent. The German coal phase-out provides for a timely and currently ongoing example, that can be explored with a governance of discontinuation perspective. While the overarching phenomenon of the coal phase-out is set into context, a framing analysis is conducted for the local case of the Hambach forest to gain insights on actors' interests, strategies and dynamics regarding the negotiation process. Data is derived from primary and secondary sources, primarily from actors' statements from the respective websites.

This explorative single case study is applied to conduct an in-depth analysis of the case with the help of a grounded theory approach to generate findings relevant for the research field of the governance of discontinuation. The agency-view enables the construction of three framing types that were most prevalent in the negotiation process: responsibility allocation, a lose-gain nexus and the creation of dependencies. The process has been shaped by conflictual interactions of interest groups emerging from a cluster of actors who share similar interests and engage in similar framing struggles to advance their respective interests.

Table of Contents:

1) Introduction	1
A. Contextual background	1
B. Relevance of the study	2
C. Formulating the research question	3
D. Research Design	4
E. Case selection	6
2) Theory	7
3) Data and Method	10
A. Data description	10
B. Method description	11
C. Usage of Atlas.ti	12
4) Analysis	14
A. The MLP and the German coal phase-out	14
A.1 Overview landscape trends	14
A.2 Trends on the regime level	17
A.3 Trends on the niche-level	19
A.4 Key findings	20
B. Governance of discontinuation and the coal-phase out	22
B.1 The coal phase-out as ladder of discontinuation	23
B.2 Key findings	27
C. The Hambach forest case	27
C.1 Case description – Hambach forest	28
C.2 Actors and their interests in the Hambach forest case	30
C.3 Interaction dynamics of the actors	33
C.4 Framing the coal phase-out	39
C. 5 Key findings	48
5) Conclusion	50
A. Answering the research question	50
B. Implications and outlook	54
References	56
Appendices	65

List of Abbreviations:

BUND	Bund für Umwelt und Naturschutz Deutschland
CGSCE	Commission on Growth, Structural Change and Employment
EEG	Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz
EnBW	Energie Baden-Württemberg
EU	European Union
ETS	Emission Trading Scheme
GHG	Greenhouse gas
GTM	Grounded Theory Method
IG BCE	Industriegewerkschaft Bergbau, Chemie, Energie
ILB case	Incandescent lightbulb case
MLP	Multi-level perspective
NGO	Non-governmental organization
NRW	North Rhine-Westphalia
RETs	Renewable Energy Technologies
RWE	RWE Power AG
TWh	Terawatt hour
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change

List of Tables:

Table 1 – General timeline of historical developments	16
Table 2 - Ladder of discontinuation for the German coal phase-out	25
Table 3 - Description of the main actors' interests in the conflict	31
Table 4 – Interaction framing examples	35

List of Figures:

Figure 1 - Power production from RETs excluding hydro in TWh, 1990-2013	18
Figure 2 - Gross electricity generation in Germany by energy sources	19
Figure 3 -Full overview of the three levels	21
Figure 4 – Ladder of discontinuation	24
Figure 5 – General actor overview of the Hambach forest case	32
Figure 6 – Overview of the actors' dynamics	36
Figure 7 – Actors dynamics as interest blocks	38
Figure 8 – Phases covered in the analysis	39
Figure 9 - Overview of pattern fluctuation:	46

1) Introduction

A. Contextual background

Even though Sustainable Development has been on the agenda since the 1990s, the role of climate change policies became increasingly prevalent in recent years. A milestone in international climate and environmental politics emerged with the Paris Agreement, which sets the aim to keep the global temperature rise below 2 °C, if possible 1.5 °C, above pre-industrial levels. Policy measures are taken to not only accord with international agreements, but to avoid and limit the intensification of *"[c]limate-related risks for natural and human systems"* (IPCC, 2018, p. 7) in the wake of global, anthropogenic climate change.

This international agreement is underpinned by various arrangements on regional and national levels alike (such as the European climate and energy framework 2030 or Germany's national Climate Action Plan 2050). This symbolizes a steering towards future scenarios characterized as sustainability transitions and low-carbon transformations of societies and economies.

Reducing Greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions poses to be one of the key-strategies for designing a sustainable future and therefore situates the targeting of emission-intensive sectors at the center of climate politics (Edenhofer & Flachsland, 2012). As the prevalent context changes, socio-technical systems come under pressure to change with it or even get abandoned (Stegmaier et al., 2012) leading to destabilization processes within contemporary systems (Turnheim & Geels, 2012).

Most often, researchers tend to focus on the role of innovations within such transitions, without regarding the possible flipsides as being part of them (Turnheim & Geels, 2012). Those flipsides are connected to destabilization processes which potentially reveal dynamics of the purposeful discontinuation of certain socio-technical systems as such or parts of them. This is for example the case for the socio-technical system of lignite coal in Germany. Socio-technical systems are defined as "... *a specific combination of technical, social and institutional elements that work together while performing a certain task*..." (Hoffmann et al., 2017, p. 392). For the case of coal this refers to the task of electricity generation, provision and distribution connected for example to the operation of grids, electricity production via open-pit coal mines, jobs directly and indirectly tied to the industry, political planning, societal impacts such as health-issues and so on.

Historically, coal has been an accepted regional and secure source of energy supply in Germany. It became more and more targeted after political pressures increased via the announced sustainability transition emerging from the Agenda 2030, but especially in the context of the energy transition initiated in 2011. Such destabilization processes are related to broader developments, not only in terms of governance actions but also occur in alignment with changing normative ideals within society or prevailing market operation logics.

While Germany will miss its emission reduction targets for 2020 (Heinrichs et al., 2017), the national energy industry is responsible for the majority of German GHG emissions with a share of 37,8 % in 2016 (Salb et al., 2018). Especially coal-based power plants used for electricity generation have the potential to contribute to a fast and extensive reduction of emissions (BMWi, 2019a) and currently a coal phase-out date is under discussion.

The German coal phase-out is highly interesting for doing research focusing on the governance of discontinuation, as it is not only a discontinuation process in the making, but it is also highly dynamic. Therefore, subjecting it to an analysis right now is crucial to capture the current state of the process. The process is situated in a highly complex context, with coal-fired power plants being embedded within larger technological (e.g. energy supply system, grid expansion), economic (e.g. industry, employment), political (e.g. relation coal industry and politics, emission

reduction targets), social (e.g. societal well-being, forced resettlements for ongoing coal mining operations) and ecological (e.g. global climate change and its impacts on local levels) developments. This is reflected in the fact, that the so-called coal regions in Germany will require to undergo a structural transition as the regional industry is largely based on coal-based electricity generation, in addition to the energy transition.

To address this nexus of the global and local dimensions in relation to additional national and regional governance structures, the study will focus on the local policy arena of the Hambach forest in which actors are affected in their local realities of life by developments that are primarily characterized as global.

B. Relevance of the study

Hitherto, the existing literature on governance of socio-technical systems in transition studies seems to suffer from an innovation bias (Stegmaier et al., 2012). There is a persistent lack of research that specifically focuses on the deliberate act of discontinuation in the current

sustainability transition literature, leading to a lack of single-country studies which would be important for building comparisons. But discontinuation is a timely matter, as can be seen with studies focusing on it as a deliberate act like in the cases of the incandescent light bulb in the EU (Stegmaier et al., 2014) or the automobility regime (Hoffmann et al., 2017). Often, the German coal phase-out was analyzed as an integral part of the overarching sustainability and energy transition (Geels et al., 2016; Leipprand & Flachsland, 2018; Rogge & Johnstone, 2017), but not as a discontinuation process itself. One study was found which focuses on the destabilization trajectory, but only with regard to the German electricity system in general (Kungl & Geels, 2016).

Those who specifically focused on the coal phase-out, have mainly done so in terms of transformation pathways (Brauers et al., 2018; Vögele et al., 2018) or its feasibility (Heinrichs et al., 2017). By specifically focusing on the German coal phase-out from a discontinuation governance perspective this study adds a new theoretical view. One way this can be done is by specifically focusing on agency, trying to explore who the actors are, how destabilization occurs and how deliberate and active discontinuation processes are currently governed or influenced by certain actor groups.

To concretize the coal phase-out process, a case-study for the Hambach coal pit area will be conducted with a global-local nexus in mind. This implies that global decisions (e.g. Paris Agreement) which might lead to discontinuation processes on the national level (e.g. GHG emissions reduction targets requiring coal phase-outs to achieve them) have consequences on the local level (e.g. employment losses, termination of resettlements due to canceled enlargement of a coal-pit, protests, etc.). The focus will be set on actors and their relations. It is anticipated that due to the scope of the Bachelor thesis, certain areas might be neglected or only addressed shortly, such as detailed market mechanisms, the technological state of certain innovations or the specific role of EU institutions (e.g. the European Energy Agency).

C. Formulating the research question

The process of negotiation around the coal phase-out is set as focus of the research. It sheds light on actors and how they engage with each other in order to elucidate the role of conflicts and coalitions in the governance of discontinuation process. It aspires to analyze actors and their dynamics by looking at the types of actors, the relations between the actors (coalition building, antagonistic behavior) and how the coal-phase out is framed as a problem (problem for whom and what type of problem). To do so, an exploratory main research question was chosen within the frame of interpretative research.

The main research question is:

How is the negotiation process of the coal phase-out shaped by conflicts and coalitions among actors with various interests and their problem definitions?

By analyzing the local example of the Hambach open coal pit area, it is aspired to generate insights to answer the main research question. As the question incorporates many different aspects, several descriptive and exploratory sup-questions are supplementing it to enable a clearly structured and well-ordered research process. The sub-questions b) and c) specifically relate to the Hambach area and its actor settings.

The sub-questions are:

- a) Who are the actors and what are their interests?
- *b)* Which dynamics are prevalent in the actors' interactions in terms of coalitions and conflicts?
- c) How is the coal phase-out framed by the different actors?

The aim is to develop interpretations and in-depth understanding of the researched phenomenon by posing these questions, while at the same time the questions seem feasible to answer within the limited time frame.

D. Research Design

The study follows a qualitative, exploratory research approach, focusing on details of the hypercomplex processes within sustainability transitions. It reconstructs the context in which the research object is situated historically as means to comprehend it in its overall setting. The study is based on a qualitative data analysis utilizing the Grounded Theory Method (GTM), later explained in the method section, to generate insights.

The approach constitutes a single case study of the Hambach coal pit, situated within the overall German setting. The research conducted in this study tries to understand some of the processes which can take place within a discontinuation setting and studies the case in depth, instead of

breadth. This can reduce its external validity and comparability; however, the broad context setting could make it possible to apply similar approaches to other socio-technical systems. An abductive approach is applied to find heuristics about possible regularities within the case. These findings can potentially serve as building blocks to develop theoretical assumptions further (van Thiel, 2014).

Moreover, the indefiniteness of abduction (Reichertz, 2007) relates back to the reflexive research design. A purely inductive approach is not sufficient for the case, as it would treat the case as "... an instance of a known order..." (Reichertz, 2007, p. 219) which is certainly not the case, as the aspiration is to discover the structure, patterns and peculiarities about it. Difficulties with comparability and external validity might arise, however, the in-depth approach can provide for an analysis regarding the different dimensions, types of actors and therefore the inner structure of the case, possibly enabling future comparison between cases by discovering concepts or typologies.

Researchers can never be completely un-biased, therefore, there is a need to ensure that the biases do not influence the quality of their research. For this study, personal goals in regard to climate change action could play a role, however, this bias will be scrutinized. This is done by applying value free judgement and "…*critical subjectivity*…" (Maxwell, 2008, p. 12). This is facilitated as the research is non-normative and is restrained to observe what the given elements of the research object are.

Value free judgement obliges the researcher to systematically look at all the aspects of the case, not only those which would fit personal goals. Critical subjectivity allows for acknowledging pre-existing experiences and thoughts, reflecting on them including their possible consequences for research decisions and utilizing them in the research to generate further insights, theoretical assumptions and consciously opening up to a variety of viewpoints (Babbie, 2013; Maxwell 2008). This helps to explore the meaning people give to the coal phase-out process and understand the different perspectives of the actors, working towards fulfilling the aspiration to grasp the complexity of the phenomena.

Also, the study provides an interesting setting: While its spatial dimension is fixed (Germany), its temporal dimension is partly retrospective, aiming to reconstruct the historical chronology of developments regarding the German coal phase-out, although simultaneously the phase-out process is still ongoing. This leads to a complicated overall setting in which the research takes place, since new developments can occur at any given moment. To encounter them, a temporal

boundary was set with the end of May. A planned national environmental protection law which was supposed to be drafted until the end of April has not come into being and can therefore not be included in the analysis. The strengths of the study lay in its high internal validity and in its in-depth analysis of the phase-out including an agency view, embedded in a contextual understanding to grasp the dynamics of a larger process which takes place across multiple dimensions.

E. Case selection

For the qualitative single-case study, the case of the open coal pit area Hambach located in North-Rhine-Westphalia, Germany was selected. Although there are other coal mining areas in Germany, the case carries several special traits, thus being likely to generate useful data, as it is characterized by its uniqueness (van Thiel, 2014). The region is characterized by the fact that the energy structure is built on the reliability of hard and lignite coal mining, with many different industries depending on it (e.g. chemical or paper production). Secondly, the case gained a lot of media attention in the past year. Radical protesters occupying the forest near the coal pit, which was ought to be cut down by the energy company for the ongoing mining process, received widespread public support via protest marches.

Additionally, several actors of the case are represented on the federal level as representatives in the Commission on Growth, Structural Change and employment (CGSCE). It is the institutional commission installed by the German government who is ought to generate concrete proposals on how to implement the coal phase-out. The variety of actors and their interaction is special in this case, as normally the coal pit and the forest were contested between a more or less fixed actor-triangle of the state government (North-Rhine Westphalia), the local energy company (RWE) and a well-known NGO (BUND). Often final decisions were taken by courts. In 2018 however, the number of actors in the political arena increased immensely, making the case of the Hambach area unique and especially interesting for an actor-centered analysis. For discovering which actors are relevant for this study, the prior knowledge gained from closely following the protests in the last year might become useful, as it is shaped by the experience which actors were the most prevalent in media reports. This could be an example of how managing bias can be fruitful for certain areas of the research. The number of actors must be limited, but well-reasoned, to remain manageable within the frame of the study and will be made clear in the analysis part of the study.

2) Theory

As the coal-phase out is a highly complex-phenomenon, it becomes a necessity to utilize various theories in order to grasp its multiple dimensions. The theoretical application for the case-study is structured into several steps which aim to contextualize the coal phase and capture the role of social constructions and problem definitions as a political act within the process of collective sense-making.

The policy-process behind the coal phase-out is characterized as a public problem, understood as "...*claims of groups of people about the way they experience a situation*" (Hoppe, 2011, p. 67). As actors may experience the situation differently, different ways of dealing with the problem, as well as different outcomes are expected. With this conception, the policy process of phasing out the socio-technical system of coal can hardly be explained with the classic policy-cycle model, which divides the policy process into sequential stages. Rather, the theoretical applications in this research help to understand the policy process as characterized by continuous questioning, breaking up the policy cycle and interlacing its different steps in a constant process and effort of "...*policy as social construction of meaning*..." (Hoppe, 2011, p. 48).

The MLP (Multi-Level Perspective) will help to map the overall transitions process as a "...global model..." (Geels & Schot, 2007, p. 414) and therefore enable to understand where the coal-phase out is contextually situated within that transition as a form of deliberate discontinuation. The German energy transition requires a purposeful deconstruction of energy regimes that do not fit along its lines such as the socio-technical regime based on lignite coal (Vögele et al., 2018). This transition context can be well illustrated by applying the three levels of the MLP, namely a landscape, regime and niche level (Grin & Schoot, 2010).

This perspective allows for the identification of actors, where their actions take place on these levels and how these interact across levels (reconstructing the context and relating to sub-questions a) and b)). It also supports the contextualization of the coal phase-out as a transition process within broader developments on the national as well as international level.

Secondly, the governance of discontinuation approach helps to characterize the German coal phase-out as an active and purposeful discontinuation process in the broader context of regime change (for the context-reconstruction, relating to sub-question a) and the nature of the research

subject). Additionally, the governance perspective allows for the inclusion of various actors participating in the process of the phase-out.

It is important to differentiate, that the theoretical lenses of discontinuation governance and governance of discontinuation differ. While the first is based prevalently on a policy termination view relating to the discontinuation of a specific way of solving a policy problem, linked to changes in governance action and government functions (Bauer, 2009; Stegmaier et al., 2012), the latter is about the governing of the discontinuation of a particular problem, or in the case at hand, a specific socio-technical system. Discontinuation is the deliberate act of putting an established socio-technical regime under pressure (Hoffmann et al. 2017). Setting it within the context of purposeful destabilization furthers an understanding of what happens after a first break-through of new technologies was achieved (Leipprand & Flachsland, 2018), as is currently the case for Renewable Energy Technologies (RETs) in Germany.

Thirdly, a constructivist view by applying concepts from the governance of problems and a framing analysis on the case is adopted, setting the focus on the construction of meaning with an agency-centric view (Colebatch, 2002; Geels, 2010; Hoppe, 2011).

The governance of problems approach categorizes problem types as structured, moderately structured (means), moderately structured (goals) or unstructured (Hoppe, 2011). This depends firstly, on the degree of consensus about values at stake and secondly, on the degree of certainty on required and available knowledge and points to the fact, that fact-constructions are closely linked to value-constructions in the political process (Hoppe, 2011). Unstructured problems are also referred to as intractable controversies, since the multiplicity of values, fact-constructions and perspectives leads to conflictive policy disagreement (Hischemöller & Hoppe, 2001; Schön & Rein, 1994).

The local example of the coal phase-out in Hambach is treated as a policy controversy in which meanings may shift not only within the actor's interaction, but also the existence of the coal phase-out as a controversy in a local and global context.

This policy controversy is understood as a frame conflict (Schön & Rein, 1994), referring to the fact that different frames make different actions more appropriate and that there is the effort to mobilize public opinion as well as political power within certain actor's interests (Hoppe, 2011; Schön & Rein, 1994). Frames are conceptualized as thought structures, which are conveyed by using specific language and visual imagery (Lakoff, 2010). This perspective helps to further identify actors, their specific strategies for defining and framing problems, how they

engage in framing struggles and therefore their interaction (relating to sub-questions a), b) and c)).

While the MLP helps to reconstruct the contextual environment in which the phenomenon of the coal phase-out process is embedded, the governance of discontinuation perspective structures and typifies the coal phase-out as a process of deliberate discontinuation. With the governance of problems, the focus is shifted to actors and their strategies, while the framing analysis is carried out to further the understanding of how the actors interact and how this might be shaped by specific institutional settings or certain strategies of the actors on a local level. With this heuristic understanding this study seeks to explore and generate an indepth understanding of how the socio-technical system of coal is discontinued and how as well as by whom the process is steered and governed.

3) Data and Method

A. Data description

Mostly, qualitative interviews are seen as the primary sources of a qualitative analysis, but other data types can be equally informative (Bryant, 2017). The study utilizes qualitative data for empirical research by drawing on secondary sources (e.g. scientific articles) and primary sources, such as public statements or newsletters produced by actors and published newspaper interviews. Attention was paid to retrieve an approximate equal number of statements from each actor to avoid overrepresentation. For a more encompassing study, it could be useful to gather a more comprehensive mix of data such as field observations, interviews with actors and inquiring press statements.

The sources used are primarily statements directly retrieved from sources administered by the actors themselves. Sometimes it was necessary to operate with interviews or quotes within newspaper articles, though such sources were included as little as possible. This is due to the fact that media sources are also part of a public discourse and potentially influence public perception, which could make it difficult to regard them as an independent source within the framing analysis. They may be selective in their choice which information to present or to cater to the interests of their audience, therefore a selection might lead to biases. This study explicitly focuses on the framings of the actors as stakeholders in the public discourse and not on a news-frame analysis.

Social media sources (e.g. Twitter, Facebook, Instagram) would most likely have been useful, since they could possibly provide a quite intimate view on actor's positions and the way they utilize language. These sources will be excluded however, as they would broaden the research to an extent not manageable within the given timeframe. With regard to the primary sources, statements by the selected actors about their self-conception and attitude towards the coal phase-out are chosen.

To determine which actors should be chosen for the analysis, not only the prior experience with the case as described above is helpful. With the use of several sources, including newspaper coverage, scientific articles, blog-posts of actors and published reports including timelines published by NGOs, a historical chronology of the overall trajectory of the sustainability transition in Germany as well as of the occurrences around the Hambach coal pit area was constructed (see Appendix 1).

B. Method description

The data is operationalized with the help of the Grounded Theory Method (GTM), meaning that theoretical implications are derived "...*from an analysis of patterns, themes and common categories discovered in observational data*" (Babbie, 2013, p. 336). It is a process which is bound to the reconstruction of the empirical reality and aims to explain the strategies of actors and advance theoretical concepts with regard to the governance of discontinuation.

The GTM helps to inform the framing analysis specifically, which is conducted in an interpretative way. Thereby the interactive understanding and purposive wording of the coal phase-out in relation to the Hambach coal pit area is analyzed. It is structured and ordered by clarifying the categories and juxtaposing the positions of the different actors, focusing on how they frame the coal phase-out. Thereby, also the relational interaction between the actors can be identified.

The roots of grounded theory as a method, or family of methods (Bryant, 2017), can be traced back to several publications of Glaser and Strauss with the purpose of procedurally constructing a theory from the data under analysis during the research process (Corbin, 2017). This relates back to the abductive approach taken in the study and the use of search heuristics.

The GTM is a method of constant comparison (Bryant, 2017) and bears the challenge to critically identify patterns within the gathered data and form categories from it to enable comparison. It extensively draws on cognitive processes of the researcher and openness for the process of scientific discovery (Reichertz, 2007; Bryant, 2017). As a researcher utilizing this method, one has to constantly engage in conscious and reflective interpretation to remain open to any discoveries explored throughout the process, even and especially, when it leads into unexpected directions (Bryant, 2017), relating back to the reflexive design of the study.

Doing grounded theorizing is seen as a process and not a pre-given methodological approach simply applied on the research object and made fit (Bryant, 2017), but rather leaves room to the constant development of possibly changing interpretations by analyzing patterns, themes and categories that are connected to the research object. With GTM, data collection and analysis are running parallel and are intersecting as an iterative process (Bryant, 2017). This means that

while collecting and evaluating data, coding becomes a practice that is supportive for the research to systematically capture salient features across the data.

In this study, the term coding refers to a strategy of handling data as a form of analysis, as it breaks down certain salient aspects into fragments and therefore making them comparable e.g. by capturing patterns. Codes are reflections of what the researcher sees in the data, concepts then are the interpretative description of what lays behind or within these codes and categories build the connected frames in which the concepts can be subsumed.

There are different strategies of coding of which each has its own implications for the interpretation of data. In the first stream of the analysis open coding is applied in which one discovers and develops some draft categories. Then, fracturing the data into code units for further analysis becomes necessary to foster the emergence of categories as well as concepts. The fragmented units get realigned as key concepts and categories and are set into relation to one another, which brings the challenge to actually bring the categories into an order to explain key aspects of the phenomenon under research.

C. Usage of Atlas.ti

For the framing analysis, the software Atlas.ti is utilized, as the program helps to systematically order the data and gives a transparent overview about the research process. It also facilitates the general analysis of unstructured, non-numerical data, which is in use and thereby enables a more systematic comparison by giving an organized overview. This will be especially relevant in the process of constructing categories from codes and when putting concepts and categories into relation. Disadvantages of utilizing a software such as Atlas.ti could be limitations that might be pregiven due to the nature of the software or getting lost in analytical tools which may not have a relevant value for the research. Another potential danger linked to the overplaying of analytical tool is, that the research part in terms of the cognitive and creative performance the researcher has to engage in, gets underrated with the assumption that the software will do the analysis. It is important to note again, that with the GTM the interpretation of data does not just start when actually "coding" but runs parallel with the data collection.

As a historicist and constructivist approach is applied for the study, it must be stated, that such a phenomenon can never be grasped in all its complexity. Conclusions will be drawn from the patterns, themes, categories or concepts developed by the grounded theorizing, as well as from the coding results of the framing analysis. It focuses on the exploration of meanings and actions in the framework of governance of discontinuation, with regard to the socio-technical system of coal in a problem-centric and actor-centric way. It is expected that the local case of Hambach has the potential to improve the understanding of the complex dynamics present in the process. With the GTM, the current phenomenon can be analyzed in a way that acknowledges as well as permeates the given complexity and seeks to discover certain regularities within the process.

4) Analysis

A. The MLP and the German coal phase-out

The MLP analytically differentiates between three levels, the niche-, regime-, and landscape levels (Grin & Schoot, 2010) which allow for a parallel assessment. Regimes are embedded within the socio-technical landscape, whereas niches are embedded within regimes (Grin & Schoot, 2010.).

As socio-technical systems develop over decades (Geels, 2018) so do the different levels, the respective actors and their respective interactions within the MLP. The system of coal, or more specifically lignite-coal for electricity generation, has a long history rooted in Germany's industrializing processes. Today the share of lignite coal in the national electricity mix is determined at 22.5 % for the year 2018 (AG Energiebilanzen e.V., 2019) and in comparison to other EU member states still plays a relatively large role (Brauers, et al., 2018) which makes it necessary to trace back its trajectory. The electricity supply in Germany is generally structured along the triangle of energy affordability, reliability and security (Poortinga et al., 2018). For reasons of clarity, the analysis will be restricted to the most salient developments to sketch the contextual setting of the coal phase-out via the landscape, niche and regime level. The term coal will refer only to lignite coal utilized for electricity generation if not otherwise specified.

A.1 Overview landscape trends

The landscape-level marks the socio-technical, exogenous environment characterized by slow changes which often only take place over decades but is also subject to exogenous shocks (Geels & Schot, 2007). It is influenced by social values, political ideologies and coalitions, international politics e.g. at the EU or international level, (Leipprand & Flachsland, 2018; Vögele et al. 2018) and can create pressures at the regime and niche level by enabling or constraining actors. While the analysis will be restricted to the most salient developments an overall historical trajectory is outlined below (see Table 1).

Due to the oil crisis in the mid-1970s energy security became one of the most prevalent topics in the discourse around electricity generation and served an intensification of political protection and support of the coal-industry by the governing coalition between the Social and Liberal Democrats (Renn & Marshall, 2016; Vögele et al., 2018). Throughout the 1980s, the Chernobyl incident and the consequential formation of the anti-nuclear environmental movement legitimized coal as a cost-effective and secure pillar of the national electricitygeneration system. With the 1990s, this the landscape began to incorporate developments antagonizing the prevailing stance of coal.

The Feed-In-Law for Renewable Energy Sources, passed in 1990, ensured grid-access for Renewable Energy Technologies (RETs), enabling niche actors an active market entrance for the first time. From the 1990s onwards, the issue of climate change slowly started to penetrate political agendas, exemplified with the Rio-Summit producing the Agenda 21 and creating the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). Additionally, a milestone in environmental politics was created with the Kyoto-Protocol. With this agreement, for the first time precise GHG-emission reduction targets were set for example by the European Union (Renn & Marshall, 2016).

For the case of the German coal phase-out, the energy transition (the so called Energiewende) is especially important as an overarching transition paradigm. It was spearheaded by the Fukushima catastrophe in 2011 to which the government reacted with a nuclear phase-out. The Fukushima accident settled the debate between proponents and opponents of nuclear power which had been going on for four decades (Jahn & Stephan, 2012). The opponents were largely represented via the strong environmental and anti-nuclear movements in Germany. The movement was steered by its high risk perception of nuclear power (Johnston & Stirling, 2015), which then became affirmed with the accident. This led to a drastic reorientation of the German energy policy and electricity system. The energy transition targeted the employment of Renewable Energy Technologies (RETs) by setting specific goals e.g. 80 % of RETs employed by 2050 (Geels et al., 2016) or the reduction of fossil fuels in the energy supply to 20 % by 2050 (BMWi, 2019a). It thereby poses to be "... an explicit energy transition policy..." (Geels et al., 2016, p. 905) that directly targets the reduction of fossil-nuclear based electricity generation.

As the energy industry had a share of 37,8 % in the overall GHG emissions in 2016 (Salb et al., 2018), this bears massive implications for the energy sector to reorganize if emission targets are to be met. These targets are further complemented by EU emission targets incorporated in the EU 2020 climate and energy package, EU 2030 energy and climate framework and the EU 2050 long-term target (Amanatidis, 2019).

<u>Table 1 – General timeline of historical developments:</u>

Minuses indicate largely negative developments for companies with conventional, namely fossil-nuclear (including coal) based energy production, a plus indicating largely positive developments, (for sources see Appendix 2).

	State policies and	Public legitimacy and	Market	Niche actors	Prevailing
	governance incidents	social movements	development		discourse
1950 - 1980s 1970s: Social and Liberal Democrats protecting coal industry	+ Intensive subsidies + Little state interventionism	+ Employment - Concerns about health effects due to pollution	+ Oil crisis led to increased importance of coal for electricity generation	+ Barely existent (small collectives)	Energy security and affordability Broad acceptance of nuclear and coal
1980s – 1998 1990: Liberal and Christian Democrats	- Feed-In-Law (1991) - Kyoto-protocol (1997) + European Market liberalization (1998)	 Anti-nuclear movement (Chernobyl 1986) Climate Change gaining presence on political and public agenda 	 + Market liberalization -> consolidation of market power ("Big 4") + Rising demand 	- Active market entrance via Feed-In-Law	German unification, nuclear phase-out, coal as cheap, competitive and reliable energy source, employment
1999 – 2011 1998 – 2005: Social Democrats and Greens (policy shift towards Sustainable Development) 2011: Christian Democrats and Liberals	 Renewable Energy Sources Act (EEG 2000) Sustainable Development strategy (2002) -/+ ETS (2005; not effective) Energy Concept (2010) EU regulations Energy transition (2011) 	- Legitimizing nuclear phase-out (Fukushima 2011)	+ Rising demand - Decreasing energy prices	- Subsidies and support schemes for RETs (EEG) - Prioritization of RETs on the grid (EEG)	Energy transition and its societal implications Nuclear phase-out, negotiations about hard-coal phase-out
2012 – 2019 2005-2019: Social Democrats and Christian Democrats	 Paris Agreement (2015) EU emission targets and regulations Climate Action Plan 2050 (2016) +/- Electricity Market Law (2016) Eurelectric divestment decision (2017) CGSCE, coal phase-out date set to 2038 (2018) Improvement of ETS (2019) Benchmark paper on law for the structural transitions in coal-regions (2019) 	 Public awareness about climate change Environmentalist protest movements (e.g. Fridays for Future, 2018) High public support for RETs deployment 	+ Share of lignite coal in energy mix increased (Energy transition paradox) + Rising energy prices	- Share of RETs in energy mix increased (Energy transition paradox)	Climate change as dangerous, adjustment to low- carbon society Coal phase-out not about "if" but "when" and "how"

Generally, concerns about climate change are especially high in Germany in comparison to other European countries (Poortinga et al., 2018). Around 90 % of the population think it is an important challenge to shift from fossil fuels to RETs for the electricity generation (BMUB & UBA, 2016), illustrating the societal dimensions in terms of public opinion and legitimacy.

Coal-based electricity generation specifically got targeted when the German government installed the Commission on Growth, Structural Change and Employment (CGSCE) in 2018 installed by the German government who is ought to generate concrete proposals on how to implement the coal phase-out (BMWi, 2019b). Moreover, a cabinet for climate protection (referred to as Climate Cabinet) with the task to prepare legally binding decisions on how to reach the targets included in the national Climate Action Plan 2050 was set up (Die Bundesregierung, 2019b). This phase marks the political structuring of the socio-technical dimension of a coal-phase out via negotiations.

With the timetable (Table 1), the developments which were and are creating favorable or disadvantageous circumstances for the predominant regime of coal can be traced. Increasingly, active support of niche innovations was furthered and the simultaneous reduction of fossil- and nuclear-based electricity generation created additional pressures. While coal-fired power plants were able to assert their position within the regime for a long period, it was increasingly pushed into an ending configuration (Stegmaier et al., 2020), which has taken the form of a phase-out by now.

A.2 Trends on the regime level

The industry regime is the level in which the dominance of certain technologies and infrastructure, as well as of specific mindsets, business models, and usage practices (Geels, 2014) constrain or enable firm-level activities (Kungl & Geels, 2016).

With the European liberalization in 1998, four major market players consolidated their market power, creating the "Big 4" (RWE, E.ON, Vattenfall, EnBW; Geels et al., 2016) with a regional market dominance. RWE is relevant for the Hambach local case-study as it is the energy company present in the Rhine-area. The "Big 4" control major parts of the electricity distribution grid (Kungl & Geels, 2016), in a largely centralized energy generation system. Though, in the years following the Renewable Energy Sources Act (EEG), the share of RETs in electricity generation rose dramatically (see Figure 1) and the electricity sector experienced a "social opening" (Kungl & Geels, 2016).

Collectives and households started to employ small-scale energy generation e.g. with regional energy networks, bringing challenges to the technological organization of the regime. This led regime actors to engage in a reorientation of their market concepts, such as building subsidiaries, like RWE did by creating "Innogy" in 2007 (Geels et al., 2016) which specifically focuses on the renewable business. This shows that the incumbent regime actors engage in the shaping of the newly developing RET-regime to ensure their survival, as profitability of conventional power-generation decreased. Companies slowly reduced their effort to prevent the strengthening of the new market entrants but rather reoriented their strategy towards the adoption of niche innovations within the existing system to secure their predominant position in the energy market.



Figure 1 - Power production from RETs excluding hydro in TWh, 1990-2013:

(Taken from Geels et al. 2016).

After 2011, the "Big 4" came under pressure due to economic divestments the nuclear phaseout came along with an increasingly negative public image, while public attention for climate change rose as did the share of RETs in the market (Kungl & Geels, 2016). The up to then prevailing fossil-nuclear regime was pushed to reorganize, due to the fact that rising climate concerns prevented the coal-regime to act as substitute for the declining nuclear-power. This hints at the fact, that the nuclear and coal phase-out developed in co-evolution. Interestingly, the firm's production remained primarily based on the production from conventional energysources and the share of lignite coal did not significantly decrease over the years, while hardcoal was slowly reduced due to the newly employed sustainable development strategies, nevertheless it was not officially phased-out until 2018 (see Figure 2).

700 649 TWh 60 550 TW 500 400 300 200 100 0 2010 1990 1992 1994 1996 1998 2000 2002 2004 2006 2008 2012 2014 2016 2018 Lignite coal Mineral oil Renewables Other Nuclear Hard coal Gas

Figure 2 - Gross electricity generation in Germany by energy sources:

(Adapted to English, taken from UBA, 2018, original included in Appendix 3).

The energy transition rapidly put the regime actors under a lot of pressure by creating an intensified level of competition between new and old technologies. With agreements and target setting on the international and national level, the trajectory to restructure the energy sector towards a decarbonized society in 2050 was set. A dynamic restructuring of the energy market was put into place by actively targeting the fossil-nuclear based regime and increasing the share of RETs which illustrates a steering of firm-level action in interaction with the landscape and the niche level.

A.3 Trends on the niche-level

TWh

The RETs managed to capture a significant amount of the electricity market in a very limited amount of time as their shore rose to 37,8 % in 2018 (UBA, 2019) which was heavily facilitated by broader landscape in alignment with regime developments.

The developments described above illustrate the importance of policy measures, with subsidies and market regulation. With the Feed-In-Law of 1990 or the Renewable Energy Sources Act,

market access was granted and facilitated by political means, causing incumbent regime actors to reorganize their stabilized logics of operation in the energy sector. These measures could also be transferred to the logic of the creation of "windows of opportunity" or supporting to take advantage of such windows which are often the results of alignment tensions between the different levels (Grin & Schot, 2010). While niche-actors started out as rare spots within the energy sector like collectively owned wind farms, by now RETs have penetrated the energy market mainly by being adopted in subsidiaries of the predominant energy companies. Therefore, their deployment is controlled by incumbent actors on the regime level.

A.4 Key findings

Following from the analysis, the sustainability transition in Germany is subject to contributions by a multiplicity of different actors located on all levels in which politics and policy measures have a crucial role. It is further characterized by gradual changes (e.g. reduction of lignite in energy production, value changes) as well as rapid shifts from exogenous disturbances (e.g. energy transition after Fukushima). Exogenous factors are thereby impacting endogenous operative logics, pointing towards the importance of political steering. The "Big 4" however remained dominant and rather than being pushed out of the market, adapted market strategies to capture profits arising from RETs, thereby bringing the technical steering of nicheinnovations within their own sphere of influence.

The landscape level was primarily shaped by developments on the national, regional and international level. Political values and institutions such as the CGSCE, EU regulations and public opinion are intertwined and construct conditions to which the regime and niche level need to adhere to, for example with increasingly stricter political target setting, which consciously aims at reducing the share of fossil-based electricity generation.

Changes in the political landscape were partly mediated by the regime actors, being the four largest energy companies and therefore representing private interest stakeholders. They slowly engaged with the rise of RETs by reorienting their market operations towards capturing RETs e.g. by creating subsidiaries, whereby they constructed a capturing and therefore control mechanism regarding RET deployment. This illustrates actions of resistance of the incumbent regime. Niche actors played a less salient role in terms of own actions, though the form in which they emerged (small collectives, private households, small energy companies) led to a reorientation of market structures in the former largely centralized energy supply system.

The RETs served as alternative technologies able to satisfy political targets, became aligned with public perceptions and heightened competition from the niche level for the regime actors. While the nuclear phase-out is already in full development, the coal phase-out is still in a phase of being structured politically and financially via negotiations. Fossil-based energy sources became increasingly regulated, though at the side-lines of the nuclear phase-out, thereby the phase-outs developed in co-evolution. Though the general targeting of coal in terms of a sociopolitical response is prominent, lignite coal still holds a large share in the overall energy mix with 22.5 % in 2018 and only declined slowly since 1990 (BMWi, 2018), pointing to the resilience of the incumbent system.

Landscape developments, supportive policy mixes and a value reorientation from energy security to environmental protection tended to restructure the frame in which regime and niche actors are able to move and created co-evolutionary processes between the levels (see Figure 3). Landscape developments such as the European market liberalization and the rise of RETs by supportive policy measures reframed the economic conditions and created techno-economic pressures for the regime. Socio-political pressures were and are created via emission-target setting and public protests mirroring growing concern about climate change. This shows that the different levels are constantly flowing and intersecting with each other rather than following a linear development.



Figure 3 - Full overview of the three levels:

The question remains if further windows of opportunities will be created to accelerate the transition or if the energy transition will follow a path of simply keeping the RETs alive as niche and regime actors. This context is subjecting the phase-out proceedings to various influences and dynamics which are most often rooted within larger landscape developments, having repercussions on the regime and niche levels. The different and interwoven trends on all three levels are situated on different governance levels. All of them flow into the structuring of the coal phase-out, enhancing its complexity.

B. Governance of discontinuation and the coal-phase out

As seen within the MLP analysis, the coal phase-out is entrenched within the German energy transition and is connected to a variety of different actors which are positioned outside a government dimension. The analysis also shows that niche innovations in form of RETs were insufficient to replace the incumbent regime of coal, which still exists alongside it.

Nevertheless, the established socio-technical regime of coal was increasingly put under various kinds of pressures, as was shown with the MLP.

Increased delegitimization and the finding of alternatives is considered a deliberate act to further a discontinuation trajectory (Hoffmann et al., 2017). How this discontinuation process is constructed can be explored by using a governance perspective which incorporates the role of private and public actors who try to establish certain governance instruments to shape social action and "...*to achieve specific goals*" (Borrás & Edler, 2014, p. 24). This links to the purposeful destabilization of an existing regime to understand and gain insights from analyzing the policymaking in terms of deliberate discontinuation practices. Policy hereby becomes the instrument of governance.

To operationalize the governance of discontinuation, the study will utilize the following definition: The governance of discontinuation "...appear[s] on the political agenda whenever an actor or group of actors (a government, parliament, company or industry association, or group of countries) make a sharp reversal of direction and actively disengage from an on-going policy or governance commitment" (Stegmaier et al., 2014, p. 112).

However, the theoretical lenses of discontinuation governance and governance of discontinuation differ. While the first is based prevalently on a policy termination view relating to the discontinuation of a specific way of solving a policy problem, linked to changes in governance action and government functions (Bauer, 2009; Stegmaier et al., 2012), the latter is

about the governing of the discontinuation of a particular problem, or in the case at hand, a specific socio-technical system.

A sharp reversal that initiated the energy transition was made in 2011, after the Fukushima catastrophe. Even though several steps were taken beforehand, focusing on supporting RETs as niche actors, which caused the regime to start shifting, the energy transition was a conscious step by the then Liberal-Conservative government to actively target carbon-intensive systems such as the coal-based energy generation. The developments in the past years, such as the Paris Agreement, the national Climate Action Plan 2050 and the consequentially installed CSCGE, as well as the Climate Cabinet are constituting the formal institutional settings steering the active disengagement from policies supporting the conventional energy regime based on fossil and nuclear. This course gets increasingly legitimized by intensified public concerns about climate change.

B.1 The coal phase-out as ladder of discontinuation

It is now especially interesting to analyze how the sustainability transition shapes the lignite coal phase-out in terms of discontinuation characteristics.

The ladder of discontinuation is a simplified model of structuring policy measures according to the steps of discontinuation processes they are supportive of. It was developed to illustrate the developments in the incandescent lightbulb (ILB) case (Stegmaier & Kuhlmann, 2015; see Figure 4). The phase-out in this case is already a form of discontinuation as such, namely in form of a soft and incremental reduction. However, the coal phase-out poses to be a system in a discontinuation process rather than a product, so there is need to restructure the ladder, which is why it will be placed on an own ladder of discontinuation to rate how much it has advanced and to understand how it can be understood as a discontinuation process (see Table 2). Discontinuation practices can take various forms and represent which governance instruments are used. The regulatory steps are the policy measures taken and describes how the discontinuation practice is enacted. The policy background represents in which institutions, decisions or agreements the two foregoing categories are rooted.

The focus remains on the active and deliberate destruction of the system of coal-based energy generation, but, as described in the MLP-part of the analysis, keeping the niche-actors alive and building their resilience (Strunz, 2014) is also part of the overall phase-out process.

Figure 4 – Ladder of discontinuation:

(Adopted from Stegmaier & Kuhlmann, 2015)



The original ladder was amended with the components of reorienting regime rules, pricing and containment. Restriction as individual step was left out, as the primary electricity consumption is predominantly altered by increasing the share of RETs in the energy mix, therefore this step got replaced with the step of reorienting regime rules. Additionally, a conceptually deviant understanding of the first step, the control mechanism in form of monitoring was applied.

The most recent developments for the discontinuation of a coal-based electricity generation system can be traced to the 1990s, where the basis for a coal phase-out was laid by beginning to scrutinize emissions the energy sector produces. Political target setting – though not sector-specific- creates a general orientation towards future actions. Voluntary commitments to reducing emissions are indirectly targeting the reduction of the use of conventional, fossil-based resources. This step is congruent with the step of the original ladder, however control in terms of monitoring is conceptualized as a superficial control mechanism, as though observation takes place, there are not limitations imposed on the system.

This step introduces an additional discontinuation practice. The dominant regime came under pressure as a window of opportunity for the RETs as niche actors was purposely created by actively facilitating their market entrance (technology push). This was supported by governmental steering policies such as the Renewable Energy Sources Act. It started altering the technological and market dimensions of the phase-out process as the new technologies came along with different requirements e.g. regarding the grid distribution than the conventional energy sources. By introducing a supportive policy mix for the challenger technologies, changes to the regime rules of the dominant regime were created.

Discontinuation practice	Regulatory step	Policy background
Ban?	Full abolishment?	Aftercare?
	Deconstruction?	Further compensations?
	Safety reserve?	
Actual phase-out	Phase-out date set to 2038 by	Commission on Growth,
(Incremental and flexible)	CGSCE, (subject to revision);	Structural Change and
	Step by step transfer of coal-fired	Employment (2018);
	power-plants into stand-by mode	Aftercare covering structural
	(security of supply), final shutdown	transition and energy transition
	after four years of constant stand-by	in coal-regions
	mode (so-called	(Compensations and "Law for
	Sicherheitsbereitschaft);	strengthening structural
	Financial support by the federal	transition in coal-regions")
	state for affected coal regions;	
Containment	No approval for the new	Commission on Growth
(Substantial control	construction of coal-based power	Structural Change and
mechanisms)	plants:	Employment (2018)
,	Avoid putting into operation already	
	constructed but still inoperative	(Note: based on recommendations of
	coal-based power plants	the final report by the Commission;
		National law still in progress)
Reduction	Tightened emission limits and	Energy transition (2011),
(Limited scope of	specific targeting of the coal-based	Climate Action Plan 2050
production/share in electricity	energy sector	(2016)
mix, limited scene of use so in		Commission on Growth,
nimited scope of usage in		Structural Change and
consumption/increasing share		Employment (2018)
of RETs)		
Pricing	Carbon pricing via certificates	EU Emission Trading Scheme/
(Market control mechanisms)		EU ETS (2005)
Reorienting regime rules	Creating space for RETs and	Feed-in Law (1991)
	accelerating their deployment	Renewable Energy Sources Act
	= technology push, changes to	(EEG, 2001)
	regime rules	
Scrutiny, target setting and	Monitoring, gathering data;	Kyoto Protocol (1997)
reporting	Voluntary commitment to reduce	Sustainable Development
(Superficial control	emissions;	strategy (2002)
mechanisms)	Setting stricter targets over time on	Energy Concept (2010)
	the national and European level	Paris Agreement (2015)

Table 2 – Ladder of discontinuation for the German coal phase-out:

To advance this, a soft control mechanism -namely the EU ETS in form of carbon pricing- was implemented. It exemplifies the intent to increasingly even the balance between supportive policies and destruction policies. However, the ETS was not effective and failed its purpose since the carbon prices generated via the allocation of free surplus certificates were too low to create an impact on the reduction of emissions. Pricing policies can be characterized as "...*destruction policies*..." (Rogge et al., 2017, p. 4), catering to the discontinuation rather than the innovation process of the phase-out.

Over time, the targets that were set increased in strictness and started targeting the energy sector actively rather than indirectly with concrete reduction measures. This can be seen for example with the strategy on Sustainable Development of 2002 which did not include a specific reduction target for the energy sector but rather stated that "...*the still considerable potential for reductions in industry and in the energy sector must also continue to be fully exploited*" (Die Bundesregierung, 2002, p. 143). A sector-specific target was also missing in the Energy Concept 2010 and was first-ever implemented with the Climate Action Plan 2050 in 2016 with a reduction of GHG-emissions of 61-62 % in the energy sector until 2030 (Salb et al., 2018).

The coal phase-out is still in a negotiation phase as the government postponed presenting an environmental protection law with indications for how the transition will be governed from April to autumn this year. However, it was announced that the report of the CGSCE will serve as basis and that intensive financial support will be provided for the structurally affected regions, which economies are economically relying on the coal-based system. For the phase-out stage, the CGSCE set a renegotiable date, to phase out lignite coal-based electricity generation by 2038, though this date remains subject to revision according to its realistic implementation which will be negotiated in 2032. The earliest phase-out date is recommended to be 2035, no earlier.

The process is characterized by flexibility and the willingness to engage in renewed negotiations. The creation of a roadmap for transferring coal-fired power plants first into a standby-mode and later into a shutdown mode show a specific discontinuation trajectory. The report was created by a wide variety of actors (see Appendix 4) to generate a societal consensus on how to terminate the system of coal, the discontinuation trajectory was set and will be furthered by the expected law in autumn.

Though this step-by-step trajectory helps to put the coal phase-out into a discontinuation perspective, one also has to recognize which steps might be missing. The German Environment Agency notes that no direct subsidies, but indirect favorable circumstances are created for the lignite industry. The government operates with a tight definition which does not cover certain supportive policies. The lignite industry is exempted from certain tax regulations within the energy sector at least until 2014, when the Renewable Energy Sources Act was amended or via state support for restoration purposes of the power plants (UBA, 2017). Also, no effective carbon-pricing was set in place to reduce the profitability of the coal-based system, even though the ETS was further amended in 2019 (European Commission, n.d.) and a carbon-tax is under discussion. There is nevertheless the possibility of reversal which becomes especially prevalent with the revision date as policies can be amended, altered or taken back in the future.

B.2 Key findings

The German coal phase-out surely depicts several characteristics of a discontinuation process and therefore is in line with its name. The phase-out is accompanied by a range of supportive as well as destructionist policies that mainly impact the regime and niche level. While niche actors experience beneficial supportive policies, regime actors become restricted in their actions. Via political means some parts of the technological and market dimensions get altered which encourages destabilization mechanisms affecting the dominant regime. The political decision-making appeared in a gradual and sequential manner, related to a soft and incremental step by step progress. It becomes clear that the political emission target setting concretized measures as it came to target not only the energy sector in general, but specifically lignite coal and the overall fossil-regime. How the coal phase-out will progress or possibly regress will be seen in the future. With the analysis, the ladder of discontinuation was amended and slightly modified, generating new insights for the governance of discontinuation of socio-technical systems.

C. The Hambach forest case

In the foregoing analysis, the global and national dimensions of the German coal phase-out were analyzed in terms of policy measures and what they implied for the discontinuation process. With the Hambacher forest as a local case, this study seeks to discover how the coal phase-out is shaped, steered and perceived by actors in Hambach. As the conflict is characterized by a wide variety of actors, the case provides for an interesting basis to analyze

the negotiation process regarding the coal mining operation in terms of coalitions and conflicts as well as problem definitions of the actors.

For that it is necessary to first understand the actors' interests, secondly to grasp the actors' dynamics and thirdly, to analyze the role of the coal phase-out in relation to the actors' interests by how it is framed. This deems necessary as global challenges like climate change mitigation and adaptation policies need to be enacted on the local level, bearing implications for the life reality of people, exemplifying the complexities such a phase-out can come along with. To do so, a framing analysis was conducted with Atlas.ti for which statements were retrieved from sources directly produced by the actors (such as newsletters or blogposts), published newspaper interviews and from quotes in newspaper articles. As reasoned in the method section, the latter was avoided as much as possible. The framing analysis was conducted on a group of main actors (listed in Table 3) which evolved as most prominent for steering the conflict via their actions and statements. To achieve an encompassing and balanced overview over the actors, an approximately equal number of statements per interest group (groups described in Figure 5) was collected¹. As the material was originally in German, the quotes were directly translated by the author for the analysis, the original quotes can be found in Appendix 6.

C.1 Case description – Hambach forest

Radical protesters have been occupying the Hambach forest with treehouses for the past six years. Though being evicted regularly, they reoccupied the forest, aiming to preserve it and protest against the nearby coal mining (for a short historical overview, see timeline in Appendix 7). The coal mining is operated by RWE Power AG (henceforth RWE) of which the Hambach forest is its legal property. Over time, some of the occupiers engaged in violent protests, harming tools and employees of RWE or the Police.

The occupiers receive support by the environmental NGOs present, such as Greenpeace and BUND, whereby the latter one primarily drives actions in the area. When the protests around the forest grew, they were joined by a variety of other NGOs. The occupiers as well as the NGOs declared solidarity with the citizen initiative present (Buirer für Buir) which consists of people living in villages which will be demolished for the coal mining operation and face resettlement and expropriation.

¹ With a total of 75 sources, there are 35 statements for Group 1, 33 for Group 2 and 7 sources from Courts or additional actors (for full overview see Appendix 5).

This study analyzes the developments from September 2018 until May 2019, with a distinction of six phases, that are characterized by certain events as described in detail in the timeline (see Appendix 7). It covers the timespan from the start of the eviction of the protest, the death of a journalist, the stop of the forest clearance by the higher administrative court, the consequences of the final report of the CGSCE and further developments until May 2019.

Even though within that time setting the forest is the legal property of RWE, the company has entered a legal moratorium to wait with the forest clearance until an ongoing lawsuit by the BUND (an environmentalist NGO) is settled, assumable on the 14th of October. An eviction of the occupation however is necessary to prepare the forest clearance. RWE received support for the eviction by the NRW police, subordinated to the Ministry of the Interior NRW. The eviction in 2018 was authorized by the Ministry for Regional Identity, Communities and Local Government, Building and Gender Equality of NRW which belongs to the state government of NRW.

Additionally, the trade union IG BCE also engages with statements in favor of the clearance to keep the coal mining going in the conflict, as it has a large membership of RWE workers. The occupation counted around 86 treehouses which were evicted until the 4th of October Bau und Gleichstellung des Landes (Ministerium für Heimat, Kommunales, Nordrhein-Westfalen, 2019), though the police was still present until the 8th of October. The High Administrative Court Münster repealed the former decision of the Administrative Courts of Cologne and Aachen on the 5th and prohibited the forest clearance until the main lawsuit is settled, presumably in 2020. The lawsuit was again initiated by the BUND and is about the general operative plan for the coal pit. While currently a coalition between Christian Democrats and Liberal Democrats is in place in NRW, beforehand a coalition between the Greens and Social Democrats is responsible for granting the operative plan under dispute. The protests covered during the six phases were characterized by ever larger growing demonstrations which give way to the significance of the case for the general coal phase-out.

The analysis specifically focuses on the arguments on the coal phase-out as well as on the protest. Due to time constraints, certain developments such as the role of violence, partisan politics, the social media communication of actors or the role of fake-news had to be left out.

C.2 Actors and their interests in the Hambach forest case

A wide variety of actors is present in the political arena around the Hambach forest. Actors' organizations or institutions were mainly represented during the conflict by individual persons. Interviews conducted with them by newspapers were taken to draw inferences on the general stances of the organizations or institutions as they act as their highest representatives.

The main actors who are engaged in the conflict about the Hambach forest and their interests are included in Table 3 for an overview. They are classified as the most important ones and were included in the analysis, as they have been the most prevalent ones to initiate actions, protests, events or engaged publicly with media statements and interviews. The occupiers not only seek to preserve the forest, but to engage in a fight against Capitalism, seeing RWE and its action as a manifestation of it. Additionally, they advocate a fight for global climate justice and thereby grasp their protest situated on a global as well as local dimension.

The NGOs situate the conflict on the local as well as national level, seeking to strengthen climate protection in general. The citizen initiative in contrast situates the conflict purely on the local level, wanting to preserve the forest as well as their homes in the coal mining area. The preservation of the forest, which aligns the aforenamed actors, stands directly in contrast to the interests of the energy company which seeks to keep its business running, making the forest clearance a necessity.

It is salient, that the trade union, of which many members are employees of RWE does not engage in the debate about the forest clearance, but rather focuses on the possible loss of jobs. It regularly stresses the violence by the occupiers against its members, putting emphasis on the danger and damages linked to the occupiers. Already this interest communication is linked to framing processes (see Table 5), showing that frames might advance and promote interests and interests might get shaped by frames (Schön & Rein, 1994).

The NRW state institutions primarily focus on the illegality of the treehouses in official statements. An exception is the role of the Ministry of the Interior of NRW, represented by H. Reul, which stresses the criminality and danger of the occupiers, which links back to the statements of the trade union.

Actors	Most salient interest (in the Hambach area)
Occupiers	- Fight capitalist interests and exploitative system
	- Fight coal
	- Climate protection
	- Worldwide climate justice
	- Fight for a better future for all
Environmentalist NGOs	- Climate protection
	- Preserve the forest (symbolic meaning)
BUND	- Impact climate politics in Germany
(H. Weiger, member of CGSCE)	
Greenpeace	
(M. Kalser, member of CGSCE)	
(K. Niebert, member of CCSCE)	
(K. Medert, member of CGSCE)	Protect own homes
Citizen initiative	- Protect social peace in the region
Buirer für Buir	- Preserve the forest
(A. Grothus, member of CGSCE)	
Energy company	- Safeguard business and profit (ongoing coal mining)
	- Enforce property rights
RWE	- Responsibility for workers
(R. Schmitz, member of CGSCE)	
Trade union	- Protect workers from violence
	- Protect workers from job and income losses
IG BCE	- Stop violence by the occupiers
(M. Vassiliades, member of CGSCE)	
Ministry of the Interior of NRW	- Evict illegal buildings due to fire safety issues
	- Enforce property rights
(H. Reul)	- Stop violence by the occupiers
	- Evict criminals from the forest
NRW state government	- Evict illegal buildings due to fire safety issues
e	
NRW Minister President	
(A. Laschet)	
Ministry for Regional Identity,	
Communities and Local	
Government, Building and Gender	
Equality of NKW	En mar aublic sofety
Courts	- Ensure public safety
Administrative Court Asshan	- Frotect the continion good
Administrative Court Calcana	
Higher Administrative Court	
Münster	

Table 3 - Description of the main actors' interests in the conflict:

Even though only few sources of Courts' communications and decisions were available for the research, all of them stress to decide in the interest of the public good, to ensure safety interlinked to the Rule of Law, which implies that the actors grasp their role as a rather detached one from the conflict by simply applying laws.

It becomes clear that the actors can be allocated into two main groups (illustrated in Figure 5).




This figure also incorporates a variety of additional actors which were however excluded from the analysis due to data shortage and the limited scope of the research. The clustering does not mean that the groups are homogenous, but rather depict similar interests (see Table 3). For reasons of clarity, the groups are named Group 1 and Group 2 without implying any quality of judgement.

The conflict is characterized by opposite and confrontational interests. The actors can be separated into two Groups as their interests align within those blocks. The occupiers and RWE however are spearheading the conflict as their interests directly clash with regard to their actions, as the occupiers are actively blocking a forest clearance which is regarded as necessity for the coal mining. Several organizations and institutions assist the actors with their respective struggles, though they might carry only similar and not directly the same interests (see Table 3). Courts play a crucial role as administrative actors, who indirectly steer the course of action of the two Groups in terms of how the case can be legally handled. Federal state actors do so on the political level, with decision-making or when engaging in the conflict with statements, thereby acknowledging the conflicts' importance.

C.3 Interaction dynamics of the actors

With the governance of problems, the interaction dynamics can be characterized as framingstruggles about the definition and structuring of a problem which needs to be solved via the application of policies. To trace back the development of policy actions throughout the five phases, it is important to start with the problem, that lays at the origins of the conflict's developments, which is the eviction and how it was dealt with by the two groups.

Group 2 characterizes the given problem, so the deviation between an existing state that currently *is* from a desirable state that is *ought* to be (Hoppe, 2011), as the illegal occupation with treehouses of the property owned by RWE. The eviction of the treehouses was primarily reasoned with fire-safety issues of the illegal buildings by the state institutions. The Ministry for Regional Identity, Communities and Local Government, Building and Gender Equality of NRW ordered lower district institutions to perform the eviction. The problem is perceived and framed as a structured one, based on a clear conception on which values are at stake (legality and Rule of Law, state authority, property rights, safety; see Table 3) and the knowledge that can be applied to address the problem.

The perceived problem is the illegal occupation which should be solved with an eviction. With the eviction, a bureaucratic policy routine (Hischemöller & Hoppe, 2001) is enacted as a solution approach. The process is characterized by being closed to public participation (Hischemöller & Hoppe, 2001) as it mainly occurred "behind closed doors", documents for the administrative proceedings are inaccessible. It follows a rule-based strategy for problem-solving by involving the relevant authorities with a clear and hierarchical role-distribution including fixed competences (by giving or receiving orders, e.g. the Ministry and the lower district authorities or the Police; Hischemöller & Hoppe, 2001). Thereby, the problem-solving is based on legal and administrative reasonings in a technocratic fashion.

Group 1 was thereby subjected to the authoritative choice of Group 2, without being able to engage in the decision making about it.

In their problem definition, the eviction would lead directly to a forest clearance which RWE would be allowed to begin with in mid-October, to safeguard its coal-mining operations in Hambach. With that, "*RWE escalates the conflicts and creates precedents*..." (Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018). This example shows that frames can inform on the political actors' views and strategies when characterizing speech as meaningful activity (Bevir, 2011). The creation of

precedents is a frame linked to feelings of injustice, as it is not deemed as justified, but rather a premature action.

The Group therefore defines the problem not as the illegal eviction by the occupiers, but as part of a societal struggle on climate change. This is linked to the national coal phase-out and the work of the CGSCE in which several members of the affected Group 1 take part. It becomes clear that the discussion for this group circulates around the necessity of the forest clearance and not the eviction.

There is only low certainty regarding the available knowledge whether the forest must be cleared to safeguard the coal-mining business in Hambach. RWE and IG BCE argue that the forest must be cut down regardless any developments as it is technically relevant for the security of supply (RWE, 2018).

On the value dimension, within the Group there is broad consensus that the forest should be preserved and be subject of the work of the CGSCE as it is highly relevant for the local implementation of the coal phase-out in terms of a possible avoidance of resettlements and expropriations. This marks the problem as a moderately structured one (goals) for the group (Hoppe, 2011). A strategy to reason it, is a cost-benefit calculation (Hischemöller & Hoppe, 2001), which is represented with the assumption that an eviction and therefore a forest clearance would impact national climate politics as well as force people to resettle due to the ongoing coal mining. For this group, the costs are clearly outweighing the benefits, making the desired problem solution approach clashing with the actual decision which was authoritatively taken by Group 1.

These divergent interests and problem definitions are explained when linked to the respective identities of the actors. These are expressed in their framing of which several examples are provided below (Table 4). This closely connects the identities of frame-makers with their exercise of framing (van Hulst & Yanow, 2016), due to the fact that experiences are mediated by perspectives (Goffman, 1975).

Asymmetric power-relations are illustrated with these framing examples, which are reflected in the problem definitions by the actors and the respective strategies applied.

|--|

Framing Group 1	Framing Group 2
RWE as "energy giant"	Clearance independent from CGSCE work:
(Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018; Hambi bleibt!,	"The Hambach forest cannot be saved,
2018c).	regardless of what the Commission decides."
	(Binder et al., 2018);
Eviction leading to forest clearance:	"We talk about two different things here."
"An eviction always also means the forest	(Bonnen, 2018).
clearance" (Hambi bleibt!, 2018a).	
	Legal reasoning, state authority:
Worth of forest:	"I have to ensure that the Rule of Law functions,
"12.000 years old Hambach forest"	that law and order are adhered to."
(Hambi bleibt!, 2018c);	(Barenberg, 2018);
"ancient, precious forest" (BUND, 2018)	" there is a clear legal basis."
"ecologically especially valuable"	(RWE, 2018).
(Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018);	
"ecological treasure" (Greenpeace, 2018);	Occupiers as violent and criminals:
	" shaped by persons who are ready to use
Creating precedents, obstructing CGSCE work:	violence."
"the ongoing attacks on the work of the Coal	(Ministerium für Heimat, Kommunales, Bau und
Commission" (Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018):	Gleichstellung des Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen,
	2019);
Destruction and damage:	" it is about the criminals in the forest"
" [d]estruction of the Hambach forest."	(Barenberg, 2014);
(Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018; Hambi bleibt!,	" the escalating violence of activists in the
2018c).	Hambach Forest"
	(IG BCE, 2018a).
Fight:	
" in the fight for the preservation of the	
forest"	
(Hambi bleibt!, 2018c).	

When Group 1 frames RWE as an "energy giant", it creates a picture of a strong actor who can suppress interests of smaller ones which is why they have to engage in a fight. A fight is something where several means need to be applied (possibly violent, strategic ones) to protect something and points to an "enemy" who "attacks". This frame also creates a danger that RWE exerts by creating damages.

This relates back to how the situation regarding the forest is described: as the valuable forest (something that is valuable requires protection) is destructed and damaged by the "giant" RWE. Precedents are created which cannot be reversed, endangering the work of the CGSCE. Power and responsibility are ascribed to Group 2 and especially the company in this situation.

Whereas for the other group, the framing is a completely different one, related back to their problem-definition. It is focusing on the role of legality and Rule of Law, as well as a "law and order"-mentality, when occupiers are described as criminals ready to engage in violence. It

bears a notion of responsibility to protect workers, as well as police forces and safeguard a general public interest in safety. The applied framings transfer a specific idea about a situation by stressing some features and leaving out others, constructing and defining a relationship between the actors based on their interests (Colebatch, 2002; van Hulst & Yanow, 2016). This affirms that frames emerge "... *during intersubjective processes*..." (van Hulst & Yanow, 2016, p. 95), since the harm that is emanating from the occupiers, results into a protection-mechanism for others affected by it.

Also, the reasoning for the necessity of the clearance is interesting. It is only seldomly substantially reasoned, but rather emphasized as requirement. Both groups stress individual actors of the other as a damage and threat to their own interest. An overview of these dynamics and the respective framings is provided in Figure 6.

Figure 6 – Overview of the actors' dynamics and framings:

The dynamics of the actors are closely connected to how they frame the perceived situation, as illustrated in the figure.





The framings do not only exemplify certain power dynamics, but also follow a pattern of legitimization and delegitimization of actions. While Group 1 regards the occupation of the forest as legit (though the NGOs and the citizen initiative only when it is peaceful), Group 2

delegitimizes it by framing the occupiers as violent and criminals. This in turn requires state intervention enforced by the police to restore the Rule of Law and ensure the enforcement of property rights.

Group 1 conceives this proceeding in terms of a destruction caused by the powerful company to which personal as well as public goods are subjected. The frame of destruction and damages is hereby closely related to what needs protection, namely the forest, as well as the people and the climate. Via the framings, the actors transfer an implicit value judgement on the situation and about what is ought to be preserved or protected and by that create a multiplicity of social realities (Schön & Rein, 1994) that are intersecting.

The different value judgements are tied to the respective problem definitions which are based on how the degree of consensus on values at stake and available knowledge is perceived (Hoppe, 2011). Notions of conflict emerge due to the fact that within the respective groups there is consensus about values at stake, but not between the groups. The conflictual dynamics are intensified when Group 1 is able to authoritatively apply and enforce its problem solution. This in turn then clashes with the problem-definition of Group 2, possibly causing the feeling of injustice and powerlessness which is reflected in how they frame Group 1.

Additionally, the two groups situate the problems differently on a time dimension. While Group 1 sees the problem in a long-term perspective, Group 2 focuses on the short-term proceedings, actively negating that the forest clearance is linked to the work of the CGSCE which stands in complete contrast to the perception of Group 1.

While Group 1 directly links the conflict around the Hambach forest to the proceedings of the coal phase-out, Group 2 denies this long-term dimension and focuses on the enforcement of the Rule of Law and property rights. The different perspectives can be traced back to different perceptions of what is at stake. For Group 1 those are personalized and public damages (homes, social peace, valuable forest) and general climate change politics. The local conflict gets situated in relation to national and global developments. Group 2 sees the conflict bound to its on-spot locality in Hambach, as an action to restore the Rule of Law and ensure the ongoing of an ordered business operation.

All in all, the actors' dynamics are highly conflictive and are lumped around the Group of which they share similar interests, problem definitions and engage in similar framing dynamics (see Figure 7).





The actors are primarily divided along three main lines of the conflict. First of all, they radically diverge in their main aims, as the goal achievement of one Group implies the goal loss of the other. Secondly, their problem definition diverges in terms of what is actually the problem. According to that, framings are adopted that put emphasis on certain features and leaving out others. As an example, for the case of Group 1, the adopted framings inherently stress the worth of the forest, but do not capture the implications of what the forest preservation would mean for Group 2.

The third conflictual aspect are the time dimensions which are addressed. These are closely connected to the problem definition of the respective group and have implications for the perception of the conflict as such. Namely, whether it is embedded in a larger, ongoing process (long-term view) or if it is regarded as something temporal, that can be terminated quickly, without persistent repercussions (short-term view). This leads to different types of actions and legitimization processes.

This block-formation generates immense cleavages between the actors and whereas Group 1 sees ways of life endangered, Group 2 engages in technical reasoning. The framing of the problem becomes a mirror of the identity and interests of the actors (van Hulst & Yanow, 2014). It points to the relevance of which actors are engaged and represented with their interests in a problem structuring process in terms of who gets what, when and how (Hoppe, 2011).

C.4 Framing the coal phase-out

The analysis was constructed along the lines of six phases which will help to trace the trajectory of how the coal phase-out is framed by the actors while the conflict around Hambach proceeds (Figure 6). While some phases mark punctual events, statements from a broader time-period that were related to the event were collected. The silent period refers to the temporary stop of the eviction after a journalist died. It is consensually accepted by all actors that this has been a tragic accident. Though it is not substantial for the coal phase-out, this phase is important to understand the conflict and the actors' dynamics. For this analysis, the occupiers often apply different framings than the rest of Group 1, which is why their framing actions are treated separately.

For each phase, a detailed analytic overview as well as framing examples can be found in the Appendix (Appendix 8), from which overarching interpretative patterns in form of framing types were retrieved. This analytical step, actively utilizing the GTM, followed Goffman's interpretative framework guided by the question "*[w]hat is it that's going on here?*" (1975, p. 8), to extract the most prevalent patterns and understand the negotiations and conflicts around the German coal phase-out as well as the conflict around Hambach.

Figure 8 – *Phases covered in the analysis:*



Three main overarching patterns have materialized during the analysis. Firstly, the most prevalent is the notion of responsibility, secondly a lose-gain nexus and the third is characterized as dependencies. In concretization these patterns are expressed by two types of responsibility allocations, different cost-benefit calculations by the actors and the creation of conditionalities in relation to the coal phase-out.

Lose-gain nexus:

The two groups engage in different kinds of cost-benefit calculations, which are partly reflected in the protection of subjects they are responsible for (see below). The losses are often framed as "damages to" or "destruction of", while potential gains are often reflected in framings such as "preservation of", "saving", "fight for" or "responsibility for".

For Group 1, including the occupiers, the lose-gain nexus is generally represented with the "forest vs. coal" dialectic framing. The forest is regarded as something valuable to protect (see framing examples Table 4). The framings of Group 1 align well as they over time include a broadening spectrum of subjects affected. Gains from a coal phase-out are framed in terms of the protection of life on the planet, the future, including the notion of intergenerational justice and intensified climate protection. In the first phases, mainly local subjects are covered (the forest and inhabitants of the villages nearby the coal-pit), while in the later phases, protection of the climate, planet and future generations widen the scope spatially and temporally, relating back to the long-term perspective of Group 1. For the citizen initiative specifically, potential losses are encapsulating the loss of homes via forced resettlements, which are closely linked to personal losses and the destruction of social peace in the region (Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018). Largely absent from the framing practices of this group are the workers in the coal mining industry.

For Group 2, the weighing of costs and benefits of a coal phase-out present themselves differently. The actors in this group have common but differentiated interests over the phases. Beginning with RWE, in the first two phases a cost-benefit calculation was applied by weighing a preservation of the forest to the costs of job losses and company profits. Generally, the phase-out evokes different framings ranging from costs for the business operation, loss of profit to an endangered security of supply for the region.

Additionally, the company puts emphasis on the role of job losses, though without further concretizing personal fates. All these negative frames are most prevalent in phase four and five, shortly before and with the court decision that blocks the forest clearance and therefore the company's ongoing operations. These phases are also marked by mass-demonstration around the Hambach forest, covering 7.000-10.000 people before and 50.000 after the court decision. With the proceedings of the conflict, the company also weighs the negative impact of the conflict on the company's image against the responsibility to protect its employees. It applies a higher value to its workers than to its image by stating that the company "... *cannot jeopardize*

nearly 5.000 jobs for that" (statement by R. Schmitz, in Brors & Flauger, 2018). Gains are hereby conceived as savings or preservation rather than actual gains.

The IG BCE is largely quiet in the first phase, not directly engaging in the framing struggle about the preservation of the forest or the eviction, though the occupiers are situated as antagonists. In phase two, reference is made to climate goals that are deemed as rightful, but also to the threat a phase-out would pose to the workers. The actor then disengages from the framing and reappears in phase five with which its workers are directly and imminently affected. It frames the decision of the court as "*[h] ighs risk for good jobs*" (IG BCE, 2018b) applying a frame that directly describes the jobs as valuable. Threats to the supply security of the region and for the individual fates of workers are also stressed, focusing on the losses generated by the decision and aligning with the frames of RWE- In phase six, the attention is drawn to gains in terms of a gradual and organized, incremental phase-out that is in their view socially acceptable.

The NRW state government and its Ministries decouple the eviction from the forest clearance and the coal phase-out constantly. In the first two phases therefore, the gains are framed as the enforcement of the Rule of Law, state authority and order for public safety. The state actors then disengage from the conflict and only reappear in phase six, in which the phase-out is highlighted as a good and socially acceptable solutions with a lot of combined gains as a balance was struck between climate protection and the design of a favorable structural transition (statement by A. Laschet, RP Online, 2019).

Gains are conceived as things that should be preserved, such as workplaces and the coal mining operation, not as additional gains.

This constant cost-benefit or lose-gain nexus applied by the different actors is structuring the local conflict as well as the national phase-out. The actors mirror this by engaging in intersubjective framing dynamics, meaning that the actors understand what is at stake but choose to highlight certain aspects of what is gained or lost over others.

Responsibility and its two types:

Throughout the different phases, several framing types of responsibility emerged, which can be differentiated in terms of responsibility *for* others which relate to the protection of and from subjects. As a second type, the responsibility *of* others, relating to the shift of responsibilities and the allocation of blame.

Responsibility for others in terms of protection:

The coal phase-out as well as the protest are both characterized by varying responsibility allocations from actors. This framing type is prevalent throughout all phases among the two groups, though in different levels of intensities.

Regarding Group 1, the protection of the Hambach forest is situated as a symbol of a fight, namely a struggle of the forest vs. the coal, something valuable vs. something that causes destruction and damage, climate protection vs. climate destruction. The forest is thereby constructed as a political symbol and serves for a simplification of the matter. While the occupiers view it as their responsibility to protect the forest, they also link their protest to global climate justice, the protection of the planet and future generations. In phase one and two, the communication of the visual imaginary "forest vs. coal" prevails, also in the rest of Group 1's framings. From phase four onwards the protection of nature, homes, the social peace within the region, the climate and future generations are increasingly emphasized, pointing towards the long-term perspective that is applied.

Group 2's pattern of responsibility to protect others is shaped by the engagement and disengagement of certain actors throughout the phases. In phase one, all actors of Group 2 stress the danger that is ascribed towards the occupiers, as they are framed as criminals and violent. The protection is focused in terms of the good of public safety. From phase four onwards, RWE and IG BCE start to reorient their framings though. While the state institutions largely remain silent, the two actors highlight the responsibility to protect the jobs of the RWE employees. Costs of a coal mining stop are emphasized and emotional framings referring to the personal fate of workers as they experience "*[i]nsecurity and fear for job losses and the personal future*" (IG BCE, 2018b) is applied. These relate to the protection of the company and individuals. In this phase, when the coal phase-out becomes more prevalent on a national level, RWE stresses the importance of the security of supply for the regional industry, thereby broadening the scope of potential industries and workplaces that would be affected and the company would have responsibility for. A regional dimension is applied here linked to the local dimension of the actual conflict.

The responsibility to protect a variety of subjects is prevalent for all actors involved, though each actor Group highlights a different spectrum of subjects that need protection within their frames. All actors allocate a responsibility for something that is worthy to protect. They either allocate it with themselves or with others, though the interests stay aligned within the respective groups. As the protection of something simultaneously entails its counterpart, the protection from something that is endangering it, the next part of the analysis will deal with the type "responsibility of actors in terms of blame".

Responsibility of actors in terms of blame and shift:

This type is related to the perception of actors that other actors have the means and obligation to act and either do not do so or do it in a way different than the desired one. In terms of blame this means that actors seek to attribute responsibility for a situation with negative consequences, implying a value-judgement. In terms of shift it refers to the shifting of responsibilities from one actor to another, to allocate these to someone else or to draw it to oneself. This can but does not necessarily mean that responsibility is diverted from the actor itself, but nevertheless targets and appeals to other actors by urging or expecting action or inaction from them, serving as justification strategy for how a group perceives the situation.

While quite similar patterns were found beforehand among Group 1, the group slightly diverges in this framing type. The occupiers link the NRW state government to RWE by allocating responsibility for "...*the protection of interests of the coal and capital giant RWE*" (Hambi bleibt!, 2018b), directly from the start.

The rest of Group 1 in the first phase solely blames RWE and only gradually but increasingly shifts responsibility to the NRW state government, due to its actions or inactions. For these actors, the state remains the locus of decision-making power, whereas the occupiers focus on the power of social movements. The occupiers see their responsibility to enact a "...*coal phase-out [...] from below*" (Hambi bleibt!, 2018c).

The "forest vs. coal" and the "fight" frame both clearly blame RWE and in connection to those that seek to protect its interests, also the NRW state government. With the visual imagery (Lakoff, 2010), the blame allocation is further simplified, those who are trying to "destroy" the forest are to blame. This also points towards framing as the construction of frames in relation to others (Lakoff, 2010), as the dialectic framing is transferred onto other aspects of the conflict. Those who destroy need to be fought and are to blame, those who protect the forest are serving a greater good.

As Group 1 links the CGSCE work to the local conflict, it locates the responsibility of the conflict within the national institution. Several members of the CGSCE are prevalent actors in the Hambacher forest conflict (see Table 3), creating a conditionality in the form of that if RWE

continues to act against their will, it will have repercussions on the national level, implying a doubled blame allocation.

The trajectory of Group 2 is especially relevant with regard to the role of courts. In phase one, the occupiers are directly blamed for the conflict and as well for engaging in violence. In phase two, the framing struggle slowly shifts from the eviction to the forest clearance, especially the NRW state actors shift the responsibility for decision-making to the courts, away from them. Additionally, Group 2 averts a responsibility shift for the conflict to the national level, when they actively decouple the work of the CGSCE from the conflict by stating that "...*[t]he Hambach forest is not a subject for the Commission*" (statement by M. Vassiliades, IG BCE; May, 2018). With the death of the journalist RWE and the Ministry of the Interior urge the occupiers to leave the forest and stop endangering themselves, giving them an opportunity to end the conflict. Blame allocation and responsibility shifting towards other actors is a clear pattern of Group 2 at this stage.

Lastly, the intervention of the court finally settled the conflict, though without any reference to the coal phase-out, highlighting the incisive role of administrative decisions. In phase five, in relation to the court decision, the company answers to the shift in power relations occurring with it, that "...*the fight about Hambach goes on*" (statement by R. Schmitz, in Höning & Bröcker, 2018), showing that it still seeks to protect its coal mining operations but also adhered to the Rule of Law itself used as legitimization frame for its actions in the first phases regarding its property rights. This framing by RWE is especially salient, the "fight"-frame was actually a frame used by Group 1 beforehand. It appears to be that when being negatively affected by consequences, actors tend to engage in the metaphorical construction of an enemy as well as of something of value to protect from that enemy, in this case profit, employees, regional energy supply and the business as such.

A responsibility shifting can also be illustrated by how the different actor groups term the CGSCE. In that case it is not about who the responsibility is shifted to, but which responsibilities. While all of the main actors of Group 1 term the Commission the "Coal Commission" (Initative Buirer für Buir, 2018; Hambi bleibt!, 2019; BUND 2019), the actors of the antagonistic Group 2 consistently refer to it as the "Commission on Growth, Structural Change and Employment" (RWE 2019; IG BCE, 2018a) or simply as "the Commission" (R. Schmitz in Binder et al. 2018; Die Landesregierung NRW, 2019).

How the Commission is titled is therefore closely linked to the actors' perception of what its work mainly is or should be about. For Group 1 this is the coal phase-out, for Group 2 it is the

design of a structural transition. The occupiers perceive it as a Capitalist institution which therefore can only produce outcomes that are irreconcilable with sustainability (Hambi bleibt!, 2019b), this perception is in line with their prevailing framing trajectory of advocating for a transformative system change from below.

Dependencies:

The pattern of dependencies is characterized by actors who link the conflict dynamics to certain conditionalities. They thereby create an "if... then..." pattern which can be utilized in several different ways. One way would be in form of legitimization for the own cause such as "if the forest gets destroyed, then the coal mining goes on and villages have to be resettled" (Group 1). On the contrary it can be used as a delegitimization strategy e.g. "if violence is used in the protest, then those people are criminals" (Group 2). Another way is to adopt it by connecting action and reaction in terms of conditionalities e.g. "if there will be enough RETs deployed in 2030, then the coal phase-out will come on its own" (Group 2).

Generally, Group 1 constitutes a three-fold dependency mechanism primarily in phase one. It captures the implication that the occupiers get evicted from the forest, then the forest will be cut down, the coal mining will go on. Simultaneously they perceive the forest preservation as dependent on the abolishment or restriction of coal mining, this however not only directly in Hambach, but also on the national level. This stance is reflected as they state, that "[n]obody understands when RWE cuts down an ancient, valuable forest for the coal underneath it, though details of the coal phase-out are discussed in Berlin" (BUND, 2018)". These actors also stress that the reaching of climate goals is directly dependent on the coal phase-out as such, which relates back to the pattern of responsibility for in terms of protection.

The utilization of the fight "forest vs. coal" frame thereby communicates a legitimization of the occupation. There is however a special pattern produced by the occupiers, referring to the perception that a coal phase-out needs to be enacted from below, to enable a system-change, away from the Capitalist system. They thereby condition that no overarching institution such as the CGSCE can enact a successful coal phase-out, rather only people and social movements can, also referring to the growing protests around the forest which peaked at 50.000 after the court-decision.

The second group puts emphasis on different dependency mechanisms which are representing the conflictual nature of interests in contrast to Group 1. For RWE, the coal mining depends on the forest clearance, making its business, profits and the workplaces of its workers depending on the ongoing coal mining, applying a legitimization strategy. In later phases, such as in phase four, the company increasingly refers to the coal phase-out as being dependent on the electricity grid expansion and the deployment of RETs, because then "*[t]he coal phase-out will come as it must be*"(statement by R. Schmitz, in Binder et al., 2018). Here, the company increasingly diverges from its short-term view primarily adapted in the early phases of the conflict, increasingly adopting to a long-term view.

The IG BCE remains largely absent from the framing struggle in the first phases, but engages from phase four onwards. It aligns with the RWE framing in terms of the preservation of jobs and the development of other fields of energy policy as conditions for a phase-out, expessing regime-supportive behavior. Additionally, the trade union highlights the role of the federal government, as they expect "... *concrete help*" (IG BCE, 2018b) for the socially acceptable design for the structural transition in the coal regions.

Another pattern is the argument, that achieving the climate goals does not depend anymore on emission reductions in the energy sector as it already did its contribution, but on reduction in the mobility and construction sector (statement by M. Vassiliades, in Plück, 2018), legitimizing ongoing coal mining.

The NRW state government is only present in phase six, in which it highlights the dependence of a coal phase-out on the creation of regional perspectives and financial assistance from the federal state. Group 2 therefore aligns their different dependency strategies, in terms of situating the phase-out as a mean to possibly achieve climate goals, which however needs to be steered to avoid socio-economic losses.

The three patterns manifest in different intensity and quantity throughout the process for the respective Group (see Figure 9).

The two Groups act by divergent operating logics with regard to the three patterns which align with their overarching interests. The two Groups act upon different assumptions. While Group 1, in relation to its responsibility for others to protect certain subjects, enact climate protection as primary logic of operation, Group 2 adopts a logic of socio-economic consequences of a coal phase-out.

Figure 9 – Overview of pattern fluctuation:

The two figures show which patterns are most prevalent in the respective phases for the two groups. The pattern that is most present throughout all phases is highlighted in italic for each group.

Group 1						
Phase/	1)	2)	3)	4)	5)	6)
Pattern						
Loose-gain	Х					Х
Responsibility for		Х		Х	Х	Х
Responsibility of	Х	Х	(X)			Х
Dependencies	Х					

Group 2						
Phase/	1)	2)	3)	4)	5)	6)
Pattern						
Loose-gain	Х			Х	Х	Х
Responsibility for	Х	Х		Х		
Responsibility of	Х		(X)			
Dependencies		Х			Х	Х

Group 1 primarily is involved in the conflict with framings on responsibilities for others in terms of protection, which is found in four out of the six phases (Figure 9). In contrast, Group 2 mainly operates with lose-gain nexus, applying a cost-benefit calculation more closely to its perception and framing of reality. This also ties back to the creation of dependencies, introducing conditionalities into the conflict which would seek to hinder changes to the prevalent order. These changes would proof disadvantageous for the regime actors of Group 2, which pose to be the energy company and as well the trade-union who seek to halt changes and preserve the currently existing regime for as long as possible.

Not all actors are equally present in all phases, though nevertheless, the actors generally stay aligned with their general interest groups. Actors mainly engage in framing struggles when they are directly affected by the consequences a phase carries. Also, smaller actors tend to be backed by larger actors such as the citizen initiative or the occupiers by the NGOs and the trade union by the company its members are employees of.

The state government NRW avoids to engage with direct statements related to Hambach, only making statements in phase one, regarding public safety which needs to be safeguarded under the states' authority and in phase six, when the national coal phase-out entails larger developments for the region, again also addressing the role of the state. It could be assumed that the government did not want to chose sides in the conflict to make itself potentially less vulnerable or that it did not deemed the local conflict as important for the national coal phase-out.

C. 5 Key findings

The case study made clear, that the actors engaged in the governance of the German coal phaseout reflect a variety of private, public, personal, legal, economic, ecologic, social, technical or a partial combination of these interests.

The complexity already illustrated with the MLP was reflected in the actors' perceptions about problem definitions, interests and framing strategies. In the case of Hambach, two interest groups emerged that aligned their interests within the groups but engaged in conflictual framing struggles between the groups. This conflictual nature largely emerged from different and clashing problem definitions and strategies, value judgement and value allocations, leading to a manifestation of three main patterns of framing types regarding the coal phase-out.

While the lose-gain nexus and the responsibility for relate to who gets what, the responsibility of and the dependencies are constructing the how of the policy process. Responsibility allocation in terms of blame and shift can legitimize or delegitimize actors' doings, include new actors (like the federal government) or try to limit the influence of persistent ones. Overall, the responsibility of an actor is interwoven with the responsibility for others in terms of protection.

These three patterns and their different expressions reveal the difficulties of negotiating the coal phase-out that is ought to be well-aligned with all sorts of public and private interests. The conflictual nature also presents itself in the fact that most often one actors' gain is the other actors' loss, creating dependencies as the interests apply mutually exclusive interest priorities. An example of that is that when the forest is preserved, the ongoing coalmining will be hampered. Further, gains and losses are framed as "damages" by and to the respective actors. The question represented with that is "who damages whom and with what reason?" and is a common thread throughout the phases.

Whereas Group 1 frames personal as well as abstract gains and losses, on the local as well as on the global level, Group 2 largely frames its gains and losses directly related to the local dimension and only addresses a national dimension in phase six. Additionally, IG BCE and RWE, actors directly negatively affected by a phase-out engage in framing behavior that illustrates the avoidance of an active and purposeful discontinuation of the system of coal, as both actors set conditionalities as preconditions for an enactment of the phase-out. With that, they divert responsibility from the industry regime. The same is done with pointing towards other sectors and own achievements in terms of responsibilities for emission reductions. It also tends to simplify a complex topic such as climate change.

Generally, a simplification of the debate was also found with the dialectic framing of the "forest

vs. coal", which potentially served as a mobilization practice. Constructing a clear political symbol enabled a simplification with a metaphorical example. From a global, rather abstract phenomenon, climate change was situated as a local theme, directly affecting the life reality of individuals, making it easily graspable and concretizing it.

One of the main findings is, that the actors perceive the coal phase-out differently regarding which cost-benefit analysis should be given priority. This prioritization is dependent on how actors perceive and frame their interests, building linguistic constructs to legitimize their claims. Clearly, different interests potentially conflict, however, their incorporation is the aim of a compromise and for that a prioritization needs to take place to enable the coal phase-out. This divergent prioritization is reflected in how the actors frame the work of the CGSCE and the CGSCE as such. With regard to its work, Group 1 directly interlinked the national dimension with the local one in Hambach, whereas Group 2 decoupled it, promoting or avoiding a shielding of interests by (not) making them of national relevance.

Furthermore, Group 1 adopted a long-term view from the beginning of the conflict, Group 2 adopted a short-term view, only opening up that temporal perspective with regard to the national coal phase-out. When naming the CGSCE in a certain way, the two groups tie different competences and varying kinds of responsibility to its work. The level of complexity of the task and which subjects the actor is responsible for in terms of protections is thereby perceived differently.

This is also a reflection of the notion of intersubjective understanding (van Hulst & Yanow, 2016) in which the actors share a common understanding of a subject but choose to highlight certain things over others. It points to the contextual setting in which the identities of the actors are embedded, influencing their exercise of framing (van Hulst & Yanow, 2016). Furthermore, Group 1 engaged in a broadening of the scope of protection from subjects within a locally restricted area – the Hambacher forest – towards regional and global subjects simulates an intensified connection to the national coal phase-out, throughout the process. This marks a shift not only in temporal, but also in spatial dimensions that become integrated in the struggle, which shows the importance to analyze the local level as a level of enactment and implementation of the coal phase-out.

The analysis shows that conflicts between actors do not only exist regarding their interests, but also relates to how and whose interests should be prioritized, who will experience gains and losses and who is to take the responsibility.

5) Conclusion

A. Answering the research question

The aim of this study is to analyze the negotiation process of the German coal phase-out to look for salient characteristics. To do so, the main research question: *How is the negotiation process of the coal phase-out shaped by conflicts and coalitions among actors with various interests and their problem definitions?* was posed. It was partially answered or set into context with each analytical step guided by a theoretical perspective.

The MLP helps to contextualize the phase-out, to understand its historical trajectory and therefore its development process. Landscape developments, supportive policy mixes and value reorientations are decisive. Politics and political decision-making in the form of target setting directly or indirectly affect regime actors, however, often they are able to mediate landscape trends. While regime actors within the MLP analysis were mainly found to be big energy companies, the case study involved other actors such as trade unions, showing that they can also be decisive supporters of the existing regime. This is presented with the fact that RWE and IG BCE both try to avert responsibility to further the discontinuation of coal. Dependencies are created and reference to achievements of the energy sector in emission reductions are made, thereby the regime actors engage in responsibility shifting.

Niche actors have already captured parts of the market as their share being over a third in the German electricity mix, lignite coal still persists with nearly an equal share. The overarching landscape developments as well as the regime reorientation and the intensified competition from former niche-actors point towards an active discontinuation trajectory. This is a form of a destabilization process, in which several discontinuation practices occurred before, the phase-out as such is one as well, marking the incremental and gradual destruction of the socio-technical system of lignite coal. This is nevertheless still ongoing and could potentially also be redirected, halted or reversed.

The frame in which the regime actors tended to move narrowed down increasingly over the decades. By now, with a coal phase-out in the making, the regime actors try to keep the regime alive in a profitable way as long as possible, intensively trying to shape the governance of the discontinuation as private actors. The alignment of smaller actors with larger ones in terms of their interest is decisive here. As mentioned above, for example in the local case, the trade union and the energy company align their interests, provide arguments for the continuation of the system and engage in framing struggles that tend to lay open lose-gain scenarios that are guided

by a socio-economic operative logic. These actors try to avert the negative consequences from a discontinuation while other antagonistic actors seek to prevent negative consequences from a global threat in terms of climate change. With that, the conflicting prioritization of divergent cost-benefit calculations becomes prevalent.

The definition of the locational setting of the problem in terms of a spatial as well as temporal dimension is not only difficult for a research setting but is a characteristic of the coal phase-out negotiation process. The case made clear that different actors tend to define and place the coal phase-out and problems related to it on different time and space dimension.

The actors of Group 1 in the case study, with the overall operative logic of climate protection, tended to conceive the phase-out as a need to mitigate the global phenomenon of climate change. They expressed this by directly linking the local conflict around Hambach to the work of the CGSCE operating as an institution to design the phase-out on the national level. Some of the actors present and affected in the case (head of the energy company, heads of NGOs, head of the citizen initiative) were actually members of the CGSCE, so the different spatial levels become intermingled in terms of persons acting as representatives of interest groups as well as in their problem definitions. The negotiation process is thereby guided by an unclear responsibility allocation which gets utilized by several actors in terms of responsibility shifting. This leads to the fact that accountability is difficult to be attributed and increases the complexity of the process.

The case study showed that the negotiation process is highly conflictive in terms of who gets what, when and how during the policy processes (Hoppe, 2011), but also in terms of who damages who and how this is reasoned. This led to the emergence of a block-formation and clustered interests on the local level. Consequences of a phase-out or of ongoing coal-operations vary for the actors. For the trade unions it is mainly about personal fates and preserving jobs, the energy company wants to preserve its profits, general business operations and protect its employees.

The occupiers, NGOs and citizen initiative want to preserve the forest, protect the climate, villages around the coal-pit, people, the planet, life and nature, whereby the occupiers additionally advocate for a system change away from Capitalism. These different interests are further differentialized by a diverging prioritization which is guided by deviating value definitions and steered by the contrasting operative logics described before. Though in the last phase, all actors came to problematize the phase-out as such, they all highlight different

problematic parts about it, choosing what is of importance and what is not for their respective interests.

With that, they generate a mosaic of problems rather than structuring the problem, though this might not even be possible due to the elaborated hyper-complexity of the phase-out. The policy actors thereby do not engage in policy making by making sense together but rather making sense apart from each other. This tends to situate the phase-out process as an "intractable controversy", which requires policy learning (Hischemöller & Hoppe, 2001; Schön & Rein, 1994). Though this strategy was adopted by creating the CGSCE in which various public and private interests are represented, it is assumed that the actual future implementation of the phase-out requires additional fora to facilitate intersubjective understanding by actors and the larger society and to engage in more reflexive governance approaches.

It is also interesting to note what is absent when referring to the coal phase-out. The nuclear system became targeted in response to a crisis, an event like that is nonexistent when it comes to the system of coal. One could argue that consequences of climate change are increasingly referred to as a "climate crisis", that public values are changing and political pressures are increasing, this could potentially point towards the role of risk perception in discontinuation processes. However, global climate change is not a crisis that would be solely created by the coal-based regime as it was the case with nuclear energy. Also, niche-actors are largely absent from the policy arena, at least in the case at hand, though there is one representative in the CGSCE. The negotiation process is thereby not only shaped in terms of multiple problem definitions and interests, but also by who is included and excluded in it.

The dynamic of the negotiation process in the case at hand was largely characterized by three overarching patterns, namely responsibility, a lose-gain nexus and dependencies. The first was additionally typified into responsibility for others in terms of protection and responsibility of actors in terms of blame and shift. The three pattern incapsulated the role of the obligation to engage in or halt certain actions, personalized and abstract losses and conditionalities. The dynamics emerging from these patterns are realigned with the interest dynamics that were presented.

It became clear that those actors who are negatively affected by the consequences of a phaseout engage in dependency framing to construct conditionalities that ensure a gradual and slow phase-out. These are the incumbent regime actors who have actually accepted the phase-out and do not actively block its proceedings, but they tend to avert it for as long as possible. Interestingly, they advocate for the deployment of niche-innovations (acceleration of RET deployment) and an adaptation of the technological regime (grid expansion), which pose to be niche-supportive policies that are seemingly preferred towards active, destructionist policies for the coal-regime. This might be reasoned by the fact that regime actors by now reoriented their market strategies to incorporate RETs and capture the profit stemming from them. Additionally, this deceleration of the phase-out could simply relate to a strategy of keeping the regime alive for as long as it is profitable.

With regard to gains and losses, simplification and concretization presented to be an important dynamic which was represented in the role of symbols and their potential for mobilization in favor or against a cause. When advocating a "fight" the actor groups constructed something that is worth to protect from someone or something that seeks to damages it, as was the case with the "forest vs. coal" visualization.

When looking at responsibility allocations it is interesting to see, that the majority of actors from both groups tends to call upon federal actors, shifting responsibility to a higher level of decision making. This could be related to the difficulty entailed by a mosaic of problems which is tried to be evaded by the actors by shifting responsibility away from themselves.

The dynamics appear to be highly conflictive as the diverging problem definitions and interests as well as their prioritization by the actors create faultlines. Consequently, this leads to coalition or alliance building among actors which do not have the same, but similar interests. Such interests blocks become difficult to incorporate in a compromise as their cost-benefit calculations often mutually exclude each other. For the local case, the perspectives applied in terms of spatial and temporal dimensions varied and complicated the structuring of the process. The actors engaged in different framing strategies of legitimization, delegitimization and responsibility allocations that steered the process on the local level. Nevertheless, the negotiation process of the phase-out origins and is situated in broader contexts, that range from landscape developments and political target setting, to governing discontinuations in forms of active and deliberate destructionist policies and challenging local implementation processes in which the conflict about the coal phase-out is enacted.

All in all, the negotiation process remains highly complex and difficult to entangle from the various intersecting actors, their interests and contexts in which it is situated. The negotiation process is shaped by constant reactions towards a dynamic situation by the different actors. The previously elaborated hyper-complexity of the coal phase-out became increasingly prevalent not only with the contextualization in larger technological, economic, political, social and economic developments, but especially with the local case-study and the creation of

dependencies. Dependencies from the different context became coupled, such as a technological-political coupling, when the energy company and the trade union made the phaseout dependent on the electricity grid expansion and RET deployment, being technological means that have to be furthered by political decisions. The conflict around the Hambach forest exemplified, also symbolically, how economic and ecological dependencies are created and conflict with each other. Moreover, social and political contexts were coupled, when social impacts were expected to be diverted by the federal government, for example relating to the structural transition. These interlinked contexts and the complexities they entail, in addition to the divergent definitions of spatial and temporal dimensions make the coal phase-out a primary field for policy learning as otherwise its complexities could not be dealt with adequately.

B. Implications and outlook

During the analysis, not only the overall trajectory of the phase-out as a discontinuation process could be traced, but also the ladder of discontinuation could be amended and partly modified. This led to new insights regarding policy measures associated with and the nature of the different steps of discontinuation practices. It proved the value of the governance of discontinuation perspective to uncover distinctive features of the research object and generated findings of scientific relevance. Additionally, the framing analysis enabled an agency-centric view that could generate and differentiate specific actor coalitions, their interactions and the problems occurring on the local level.

Future research could orient itself in various ways. An actor-centric view proved to be fruitful to generate insights on how and by whom a phase-out is socio-technical potentially discontinued and which struggles arise with it. For that, the role of niche actors, protest movements, organizations and especially administrative institutions could generate valuable insights. The framing analysis supports the research by allowing to discover patterns underlying the actions and statements of the various actors engaged in the conflict, this serves to uncover interrelations on the micro-level of discontinuation processes. To do so, a social media-analysis of such polarizing conflicts as was the case for the Hambach forest could lead to additional insights.

The GTM approach supported the intensive engagement with the research object and the generation of theoretical concepts such as the framing types well. However, for larger amounts of data in combination with an open-coding strategy, an even more organized structure of research would proof fruitful to avoid getting lost in interesting details. Nevertheless, the GTM

and usage of Atlas.ti enable the exploration of concepts and patterns and are especially valuable for exploratory, in-depth research in which theoretical assumptions yet need to be discovered, as is the case with the governance of discontinuation perspective. The case study of the German coal phase-out generated and improved the understanding of the difficult and hyper-complex dynamics underlying the discontinuation of the socio-technical system of lignite coal.

References

AG Energiebilanzen e.V. (2019). *Energieverbrauch in Deutschland im Jahr 2018*. Berlin. Retrieved from: https://ag.opergiebilanzen.de/20.0. Berichte.html

https://ag-energie bilanzen.de/20-0-Berichte.html

Amanatidis, G. (2019). European policies on climate and energy towards 2020, 2030 and 2050. Briefing for the European Parliament. Policy Department for Economic, Scientific and Quality of Life Policies. Directorate-General for Internal Policies. Retrieved from:

http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2019/631047/IPOL_BRI(2019)631047 _EN.pdf

Babbie, E. R. (2013). The Practice of Social Research. Wadsworth: Cengage Learning.

Barenberg, J. (2018, September 14). NRW-Innenminister zu Räumungen im Hambacher Forst: "Ich habe nicht zu entscheiden wollen wir Braunkohle oder nicht". Deutschlandfunk. Retrieved from:

 $https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/nrw-innenminister-zu-raeumungen-im-hambacher-forst-ich-habe.694.de.html?dram:article_id=428088$

Bauer, M. W. (2009). *The Policy Termination Approach: Critique and Conceptual Perspectives*. (Working Paper 1). Retrieved from: https://www.sowi.hu-berlin.de/de/lehrbereiche/ehemaligelehrbereiche/politikundverwaltung/wps/working-paper-1

Bevir, M. (2011). Public Administration as Storytelling. *Public Administration*, 89(1), 183-195.

Retrieved from: https://onlinelibrary-wiley-com.ezproxy2.utwente.nl/doi/full/10.1111/j.1467-9299.2011.01908.x

Binder, E., Fiedler, C., Geisler, H., Rupprecht, B., Voogt, G. (2018, September 29). RWE-Chef im Interview "Es gibt keine Chance den Hambacher Forst stehen zu lassen". Kölner Stadtanzeiger.

Retrieved from:

https://www.ksta.de/wirtschaft/rwe-chef-im-interview--es-gibt-keine-chance--den-hambacher-forst-stehen-zu-lassen--31366206

Bonnen, C. (2018, September 18). Hambacher Forst: Ein Wald als politisches Symbol. Tagesschau.

Retrieved from:

https://www.tagesschau.de/inland/symbol-hambach-101.html

Borrás, S., Edler, J. (2014). The governance of change in socio-technical and innovation systems: three pillars for a conceptual framework. In: Borrás, S., Edler, J. (Eds.9). *The Governance of Socio-Technical Systems: Explaining Change*. Celtenham: Edward Elgar Publishing, 23-48.

Brauers, H., Herpich, P., von Hirschhausen, C., Jürgens, I., Neuhoff, K., Oei, P.-Y., Richstein, J. (2018). *Coal transition in Germany: Learning from past transitions to build phase-out pathways*. IDDRI and Climate Strategies. Retrieved from:

https://www.iddri.org/sites/default/files/PDF/Publications/Catalogue%20Iddri/Rapport/20180 609_ReportCOAL_Germany.pdf

Brors, P., Flauger, J. (2018, September 27). "Der Wald ist schlichtweg nicht mehr zu retten" – RWE Chef bleibt im Streit um Hambacher Forst hart. Handelsblatt. Retrieved from:

https://www.handelsblatt.com/unternehmen/energie/rolf-martin-schmitz-im-interview-derwald-ist-schlichtweg-nicht-mehr-zu-retten-rwe-chef-bleibt-im-streit-um-hambacher-forst-hart/23120572.html?ticket=ST-2553056-eYRxSRa95cPqcjL9iuLd-ap2

Bryant, A. (2017). *Grounded Theory and Grounded Theorizing – Pragmatism in Research Practice*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.

BUND. (2018, September 11). Treffen zwischen RWE und Umweltverbänden zum Rodungsstopp im Hambacher Wald ohne Ergebnis. Press Statement. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund.net/service/presse/pressemitteilungen/detail/news/treffen-zwischen-rwe-und-umweltverbaenden-zum-rodungsstopp-im-hambacher-wald-ohne-ergebnis/

BUND. (2019, January 26). Ergebnis der Kohlekommission: Einstieg in den Ausstieg. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund.net/service/presse/pressemitteilungen/detail/news/ergebnis-der-kohlekommission-einstieg-in-den-ausstieg/

Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz, Bau und Reaktorsicherheit (BMUB), Umweltbundesamt (UBA). (2016). *Umweltbewusstsein in Deutschland 2016: Ergebnisse einer repräsentativen Bevölkerungsumfrage*. Berlin: BMUB. Retrieved from:

 $https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/sites/default/files/medien/376/publikationen/umweltbewusstsein_deutschland_2016_bf.pdf$

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2018). Energiedaten: Gesamtausgabe.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/Energiedaten/energiedaten-gesamt-pdf-grafiken.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=30

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2019a). Unsere Energiewende: sicher, sauber, bezahlbar. Retrieved from:

https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Dossier/energiewende.html

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2019b). Kommission "Wachstum, Strukturwandel und Beschäftigung": Abschlussbericht. Retrieved from: https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/A/abschlussbericht-kommission-wachstumstrukturwandel-und-beschaeftigung.pdf?__blob=publicationFile

Colebatch, H. K. (2002). Policy. Berkshire: Open University Press.

Corbin, J. (2017). Grounded theory. *The Journal of Positive Psychology*, 12(3), 301-302. Retrieved from: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17439760.2016.1262614

Die Bundesregierung. (2002, September). *Perspectives for Germany: Our Strategy for Sustainable Development*. World Summit on Sustainable Development, Johannesburg. Retrieved from: https://www.bundesregierung.de/resource/blob/998220/354630/3c4a42c0e125a732407d16b5 420d7c6e/perspektives-for-germany-langfassung-data.pdf?download=1

Die Bundesregierung. (2019a, March, 20). Einrichtung eines Klimakabinetts: Bundesregierung packt Klimaschutz an. Retrieved from: https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/aktuelles/bundesregierung-packt-klimaschutz-an-1592188

Die Landesregierung NRW. (2019, May 23). Klimakonsens 1:1 umsetzen. Retrieved from: https://www.land.nrw/de/klima-konsens-11-umsetzen-neue-arbeitsplaetze-undzukunftsperspektiven-fuer-die-kohlereviere

Edenhofer, O., Flachsland, C. (2012). Globale Energiewende – Wege zu einer nachhaltigen Energieversorgung. In: Debiel, T., Hippler, J., Roth, M., Ulbert, C. (Eds.). *Globale Trends: Frieden - Entwicklung – Umwelt*, 265-284. (Sonderausgabe für die Zentralen für politische Bildung). Frankfurt am Main: Fischer Taschenbuch Verlag.

European Commission. (n.d.). Revision for phase 4 (2021-2030). Retrieved from: https://ec.europa.eu/clima/policies/ets/revision_en

Geels, F.W. (2010). Ontologies, socio-technical transitions (to sustainability), and the multilevel perspective. *Research Policy*, 39(4), 495-510. Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0048733310000363

Geels, F. W. (2014). Reconceptualizing the co-evolution of firms-in-industries and their environments: Developing an inter-disciplinary Triple Embeddedness Framework. *Research Policy*, 43, 261-277. Retrieved from:

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0048733313001856

Geels, F.W. (2018). Disruption and low-carbon system transformation: Progress and new challenges in socio-technical transitions research and the Multi-Level Perspective. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 37, 224-231.

Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214629617303377

Geels, F.W., Schot, J. (2007). Typology of sociotechnical transition pathways. *Research Policy*, 36, 399-417. Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0048733307000248

Geels, F. W., Kern, F., Fuchs, G., Hinderer, N., Kungl, G., Mylan, J., Neukirch, M., Wassermann, S. (2016). The enactment of socio-technical pathways: A reformulated typology and comparative multi-level analysis of the German and UK low-carbon electricity transitions (1990-2014). *Research Policy*, 46, 896-914. Retrieved from:

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0048733316300087

Grin, J., Schot, J. (2010) A Multi-Level Perspective on Transitions. In: Grin, J., Rotmans, J., Schot, J. *Transitions to Sustainable Development: New Directions in the Study of Long Term Transformative Change*. New York, NY: Routledge, 18-29.

Goffman, E. (1975). Frame Analysis. Norwich: Peregrine Books.

Greenpeace. (2018, October 05). RWE im Zwist mit der Kohlekommission: Keine Rodungen im Hambacher Forst. Retrieved from: https://www.greenpeace.de/kampagnen/hambacher-wald-retten

Hambi bleibt! (2018a, September 06). Tag X ist da! Wie werde ich aktiv? Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/06/tag-x-ist-da-wie-werde-ich-akitv/

Hambi bleibt! (2018b, September 07). Räumung geht weiter, Tag X wurde ausgerufen. Pressemitteilung. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/07/presse-mitteilung-06-09-18-2/

Hambi bleibt! (2018c, September 11). Über mögliche "Sicherheitsstreifen" und einen angeblichen Molotov Angriff. Press statement.

Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/11/presse-mitteilung-zum-11-09-18/

Hambi bleibt! (2018d, September 28). Lorien weiterhin widerständig, Reul weiterhin widerlich. Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/28/presseerklaerung-27-09-18/

Hambi bleibt! (2018e, October 10). Und jetzt? Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/10/10/und-jetzt/

Hambi bleibt! (2019, January 23). Wenn ihr schon ein Datum für den Kohleausstieg wollt: - jetzt!

Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2019/01/23/wenn-ihr-schon-ein-datum-fuer-den-kohleausstieg-wollt-jetzt/

Heinrichs, H.U., Schumann, D., Vögele, S., Biß, K.H., Shamon, H., Markewitz, P., Többen, J., Gillessen, B., Gotzens, F., Ernst, A. (2017). Integrated assessment of a phase-out of coalfired power plants in Germany. *Energy*, 126, 285-305. Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0360544217303754

Hischemöller, M., Hoppe, R. (2001). Coping with Intractable Controversies: The Case for Problem Structuring in Policy Design and Analysis. In: Hischemöller, M., Hoppe, R., Dunn, W.N., Ravetz, J., (Eds.). *Knowledge, power and participation in environmental policy analysis*. New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction Publishers, 47-72. Retrieved from: https://ris.utwente.nl/ws/portalfiles/portal/5603994/Hissch.Hoppe_1996_%282%29.pdf

Hoffmann, S., Weyer, J., Longen, J. (2017). Discontinuation of the automobility regime? An integrated approach to multi-level governance. *Transportation Research Part A*, 103, 391-

408. Retrieved from: https://ideas.repec.org/a/eee/transa/v103y2017icp391-408.html

Hoppe, R. (2011). *The Governance of Problems: Puzzling, Powering and Participation*. Great Britain, Bristol: The Policy Press.

Höning, A., Bröcker, M. (2018, October 13). Interview mit RWE-Chef Schmitz: "Nichts ist vorbei, der Kampf um Hambach geht weiter". Retrieved from: https://rp-online.de/wirtschaft/unternehmen/rwe-chef-rolf-martin-schmitz-viele-rwemitarbeiter-fuehlen-sich-bedroht aid-33644699

IG BCE. (2018, August 29a). Demonstration in Berlin: Gegen die Gewalt im Hambacher Forst haben Beschäftigte der IG BCE am Mittwoch in Berlin demonstriert. Medieninformation XXII-24. Retrieved from: https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-24-gegen-die-gewalt-im-hambacherforst/172018?back=true&highlightTerms=

IG BCE. (2018, October 05b). OVG-Urteil: Hohes Risiko für gute Arbeitsplätze. Medieninformation XXII/33. Retrieved from: https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-33-hohes-risiko-fuer-gutearbeitsplaetze/174040?back=true&highlightTerms=

Initiative Buirer für Buir. (2018, September 01). Hambacher Wald: Sechs Mitglieder der Kohlekommission protestieren gegen geplante RWE-Rodung. Aktuelles Buirer für Buir. Retrieved from:

https://www.buirerfuerbuir.de/index.php/aktuelles/270-hambacher-wald-sechs-mitglieder-der-kohlekommission-protestieren-gegen-geplante-rwe-rodung

International Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). (2018). Summary for Policymakers. In: Masson-Delmotte, V., Zhai, P., Pärtner, H. O., Roberts, D., Skea, J., Shukla, P. R., Pirani, A., Moufouma-Okia, W., Péan, C., Pidcock, R., Connors, S., Matthews, J. B. R., Chen, Y., Zhou, X., Gomis, M. I., Lonnoy, E., Maycock, T., Tignor, M., Waterfield, T. (Eds.). Global warming of 1.5°C. An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty. World Meteorological Organization,

Switzerland: Geneva. Retrieved from:

Retrieved from:

 $https://report.ipcc.ch/sr15/pdf/sr15_spm_final.pdf$

Jahn, D., Stephan, S. (2012). German Execeptionalism: The End of Nuclear Energy in Germany. *Environmental Politics*, 21(1), 159-164. Retrieved from: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/237047498_German_Exceptionalism_The_End

 $https://www.researchgate.net/publication/237047498_German_Exceptionalism_The_End_of_Nuclear_Energy_in_Germany$

Johnston, P., Stirling, A. (2015). Comparing nuclear power trajectories in Germany and the UK: from 'regimes' to 'democracies' in sociotechnical transitions and discontinuities. SPRU Working Paper Series. University of Sussex.

Retrieved from:

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/280153715_Comparing_Nuclear_Power_Trajectori es_in_Germany_And_the_UK_From_%27Regimes%27_to_%27Democracies%27_in_Sociot echnical_Transitions_and_Discontinuities

Kungl, G., Geels, F. W. (2016). *The Destablisation of the German Electricity Industry (1998-2015): Application and Extension of a Multi-dimensional Framework*. SOI Discussion Paper 2016-02. University of Stuttgart: Institute for Social Sciences. Retrieved from: https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/148335

Lakoff, G. (2010). Why it Matters How We Frame the Environment. *Environmental Communication*, 4(1), 70-81. Retrieved from: https://www-tandfonline-com.ezproxy2.utwente.nl/doi/full/10.1080/17524030903529749

Leipprand, A., Flachsland, C. (2018). Regime destabilization in energy transitions: The German debate on the future of coal. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 40, 190-204. Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214629618301592

Maxwell, J. A. (2008). Designing a Qualitative Study. In: *Applied Research Designs*, 214-253. Retrieved from:

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/255579877_Designing_a_Qualitative_Study

May, P. (2018, September 18). Treffen der Kohlekommission: "Der Hambacher Forst ist nicht Auftrag der Kommission". Deutschlandfunk.

Retrieved from:

 $https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/treffen-der-kohlekommission-der-hambacher-forst-istnicht.694.de.html?dram:article_id=428367$

Ministerium für Heimat, Kommunales, Bau und Gleichstellung des Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen. (2019, January 18). Hambacher Forst -Erkenntnisse der Landesregierung über die Räumung und Beseitigung von Baumhäusern in der Zeit vom 18.09.2018 bis heute. Retrieved from:

https://www.landtag.nrw.de/portal/WWW/dokumentenarchiv/Dokument/MMV17-1615.pdf

Plück, M. (2018, October 23). Gewerkschaftschef Vassiliadis im Interview: "Die Romantisierung der Hambach-Aktivisten ist schräg". RP Online. Retrieved from: https://rp-online.de/wirtschaft/unternehmen/ig-bce-chef-michael-vassiliadis-kritisiert-

hambach-aktivisten_aid-34026587

Poortinga, W., Fisher, S., Böhm, G., Steg, L., Whitmarsh, L., Ogunbode, C. (2018). *European Attitudes to Climate Change and Energy: Topline Results from Round 8 of the European Social Survey*.

Retrieved from:

 $https://www.europeansocialsurvey.org/docs/findings/ESS8_toplines_issue_9_climatechange.p~df$

Reichertz, J. (2007). Abduction: The Logic of Discovery of Grounded Theory. In: Bryant, A., Charmaz, K. (Eds). *Handbook of Grounded Theory*. London: Sage Publications.

Renn, O., Marshall, J.P. (2016). Coal, nuclear and renewable energy policies in Germany: From the 1950s to the "Energiewende". *Energy Policy*, 99, 224-232. Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301421516302294

Rogge, K. S., Johnstone, P. (2017). Exploring the role phase-out policies for low-carbon energy transitions: The case of the German Energiewende. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 33, 128-137. Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214629617303316

Rogge, K., Pfluger, B., Geels, F. (2017). Transformative policy mixes in socio-technical scenarios: the case of the low-carbon transition of the German electricity system (2010-2050). Working Paper Sustainability and Innovation No. S 11/2017. Fraunhofer ISI. Retrieved from:

http://publica.fraunhofer.de/starweb/servlet.starweb?path=epub0.web&search=N-461700

RP Online. (2019, January 26). "Chance für NRW": Landesregierung begrüßt den Kohlekompromiss.

Retrieved from:

 $https://rp-online.de/nrw/landespolitik/kohleausstieg-bis-2038-nrw-ministerpraesident-armin-laschet-cdu-zum-kohlekompromiss_aid-35894609$

RWE. (2018, September). "RWE ist mehr als Braunkohle.". RWE-Newsletter. Retrieved from:

http://www.rwe.com/web/cms/de/3931460/rwe/presse-news/newsletter/interview-katja-van-doren/

RWE. (2019, January 26. Komissionsvorschläge würden gravierende Folgen für das Braunkohlegeschäft von RWE haben. Presseinformation.

Retrieved from:

https://news.rwe.com/.../2019-01-

26 umsetzung der kommissions beschluum Isse bedeutet tiefen einschnitt in das braun kohlen geschaum I ftvon rwe.d-282291

Salb, C., Gül, S., Cuntz, C., Monschauer, Y., Weishäupl, J. (2018). Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz und nukleare Sicherheit (Ed.). *Klimaschutz in Zahlen: Fakten, Trends und Impulse deutscher Klimapolitik, Ausgabe 2018.* Frankfurt am Main: Zarbock GmbH & Co. KG.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bmu.de/fileadmin/Daten_BMU/Pools/Broschueren/klimaschutz_in_zahlen_2018 _bf.pdf

Schön. D.A., Rein, M. (1994). *Frame Reflection: Toward the Resolution of Intractable Policy Controversies*. New York, NY: Basic Books.

Stegmaier, P. Kuhlmann, S., Visser, V.R. (2012). Governance of the Discontinuation of Socio-Technical Systems in Europe: New Trends, New Challenges. Jean Monnet Conference, Denmark: Copenhagen Business School.

Retrieved from:

https://ris.utwente.nl/ws/portalfiles/portal/6168995/WP2+DiscGo+STEGMAIER-VISSER-KUHLMANN-discontinuation+governance.pdf

Stegmaier, P., Kuhlmann, S., Visser, V. R. (2014). The discontinuation of socio-technical systems as a governance problem. In: Borrás, S., Edler, J. (Eds.9). *The Governance of Socio-Technical Systems: Explaining Change*. Celtenham: Edward Elgar Publishing, 111-131.

Stegmaier, P., & Kuhlmann, S. (2015, January). Towards a shared heuristic: Discontinuation between Governance Making and Dynamics of Socio-technical Regimes. DiscGo Workshop, University of Twente: Enschede, Netherlands.

Stegmaier, P. (2019, February 15 &16). *Grounded Theory for Beginners (Version 1.5)*. Workshop presented at the Methoden Summer School of the Ruhr-Universität Bochum, Germany.

Stegmaier, P., Joly, P.-B., Johnston, Ph., Kuhlmann, S., Stirling, A., Weyer, J. (2020). Pathways to discontinuation governance, In: Stegmaier, P., Joly, P.-B., Johnston, Ph., Kuhlmann, S., Stirling, A., Weyer, J., *Technologies of Discontinuation —Towards Transformative Innovation Policies* (Book in preparation).

Strunz, S. (2014). The German energy transition as a regime shift. *Ecological Economics*, 100, 150-158.
Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0921800914000342
Turnheim, B., Geels, F.W. (2012). Regime destabilisation as the flipside of energy transitions: Lessons from the history of the British coal industry (1913-1997). *Energy Policy*, 50, 35-49.
Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301421512003655

Turnheim, B., Geels, F.W. (2012). Regime destabilisation as the flipside of energy transitions: Lessons from the history of the British coal industry (1913-1997). *Energy Policy*, 50, 35-49. Retrieved from:

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301421512003655

Umwelt Bundesamt (UBA). (2017). Daten und Fakten zu Braun- und Steinkohlen. Retrieved from:

 $https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/sites/default/files/medien/1410/publikationen/171207_uba_hg_braunsteinkohle_bf.pdf$

Umweltbundesamt (UBA). (2018, December). Sondertabelle Bruttostromerzeugung in Deutschland von 1990 bis 2018 nach Energieträgern, Stand 12/2018. Retrieved from:

 $https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/sites/default/files/medien/384/bilder/dateien/3_abb_bruttos\ tromerzeugung-et_2019-02-26.pdf$

Umwelt Bundesamt. (2019, March 15). Erneuerbare Energien in Zahlen. Retrieved from: https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/themen/klima-energie/erneuerbare-energien/erneuerbare-energien-in-zahlen#textpart-1

Van Hulst, M., Yanow, D. (2014). From Policy "Frames" to "Framing": Theorizing a More Dynamic, Political Approach. *American Review of Public Administration*, 46(1), 92-112.

Retrieved from: https://journals-sagepub-com.ezproxy2.utwente.nl/doi/pdf/10.1177/0275074014533142

Van Thiel, S. (2014). The Case Study. In: *Research Methods in Public Administration and Public Management: An Introduction*, 86-101. London and New York: Routledge Taylor & Francis Group.

Vögele, S., Kunz, P., Rübbelke, D., Stahlke, T. (2018). Transformation pathways of phasing out coal-fired power plants in Germany. *Energy, Sustainability and Society*, 8(25), 1-18. Retrieved from:

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1186/s13705-018-0166-z

Appendices

Appendix overview:

Appendix 1 Timeline overviews for the German sustainability transition and Hambach case	66-75
Appendix 2 References for Table 1	76-77
Appendix 3 Gross electricity generation in Germany by energy sources	78
Appendix 4 Overview actors in the CGSCE and their backgrounds	79
Appendix 5 Data utilized in Atlas.ti	80-89
Appendix 6 Original quotes in German	88-90
Appendix 7 Timeline of the analytical phases of the Hambach forest case	91
Appendix 8 Framing analysis of the six phases of analysis	92-96

1950	1960	1973	1973/74	1970s	1981	1986	1990s	
Coal = almost 90% of energy consumption	Studies link pollution to health complications	Federal energy program	Oil crisis, role of energy security -> protect coal	Support for opening a coal-pit area around Hambach, some local protests	Revised Energy program	Chernobyl accident, refocusing on gas and primarily coal	Knowledge about climat change increasingly in public disc	e present ourse
1991	1992	1	1997	1998	2000	2002		2004
StrEG/ Electric feed- in act for RES	city Rio Su Agend	mmit, Ky la 21 EL re en	yoto-protocol, J aim to educe GHG- missions	EU liberalizing energy market + government change to SD and Greens -> stress S.D.	Energy Dialo subsidies to I solar-roofs, EEG/RES Act	gue, Germa build for S.D the firs S.D. st	an Council D. published st national rategy	Further development of the EEG

<u>Appendix 1 – Timeline overviews for the German sustainability transition and Hambach case:</u>

General timeline on Germany's sustainability and energy transition:

66

2005	2008	2009	2011	2012 + 2014	2015	2016
European Emission Trading Scheme + government change to SD/CD	Government sets the date for phasing out hard- coal mining to 2018	Further development of the EEG	Fukushima catastrophe -> nuclear phase-out until 2022 -> "Energiewende" /energy transition	Further development of the EEG	Paris Agreement	Government adopts national Climate Action Plan 2050 (CAP 2050)
		2010 –	2015: Share of RES and brov	vn coal increased, as	do CO2 emissions	

2017	2018	June 2018	Dec. 2018	January 2019	March 2019
Further development of the EEG	Hot and dry summer referred to as Drought summer in the media	Government installs the "Coal Commission"	COP 24, Germany wins "Fossil of the day" - award	"Coal Commission" presents its final report to the government	Climate Cabinet installed
April 2019	May 2019				
1 st session of Climate Cabinet	15 billion for NRW structural transitions 40 billion for coal regi	ons			
Dimensional timeline:

Science	1975 – 1985	1986 -	- 1992	1995						
	Agenda building and agenda setting, problematizing Climate Change	Activis draw p attenti e.g. DG press r	Activist science to draw publicClimate (Science r institutioattentioninstitutioe.g. DGPe.g. 2 respress releaseinstitutesClimate (mate Change More interdisciplinary ence more approaches titutionalized, g. 2 research titutes for mate Change Science		Engaging in public discussion e.g. Think Tanks, Agora Energiewende			
State	Until mid-1980s	1986	1992	1997	1998	early 2000s	2011	2015	2016	2018/19
	Subsidies and support schemes for coal	Public pressure	Rio Summit	Kyoto Protocol	EU energy market liberalization+ governmental change -> focus on S. D.	Energy dialogue, policy instruments to increase share of RES, focus on S. D., ETS, feed-in tariffs; Energy Concept 2010	Fukushima -> Energiewende Energy transition	Paris Agreement ?/	CAP 2050	Hambach, "Coal Commission"

Market	1970s and 8	30s	1990	throughout 1990s	1998	2004	2011	2016	
	Oil crises -> increasing dependence on coal		Share of RES = 3,4 % of electricity generation	Subsidies for RES, building up RES market, regional monopolies, increased share of RES	EU energy market liberalization -> rising prices	ETS	Energiewende/ energy transition (fixed political program)	Share of RES = 31, 6 % of electricity generation	
Society	1960s/70s	1986		1990s		2011		2018	3/19
	Green protest movements	Cherno Anti-n protes	obyl, uclear ts	German reunification as main topic, but also Agenda 21 participation of the public		Energi energ discus in terr implic	iewende/ y transition sed in public ns of societal ations	extensive pa in protests a Hambacher Fridays for F prot	rticipation round the forest, uture ests
Media	1975 – 1985		1986-1992	1992-1995	1995	1997		2015	2018/19
	Scarce media coverag	e	Sensationalized coverage, e.g. Chernobyl climate catastr	d Extensive coverage , rophe	1 st COP in Berlin	Kyoto- protocol	rising attention, political events	Paris Agreement as the milestone of Climate Change politics	Hambach, "Coal Commission", coal phase out
Problem	1970s/80s	1986	1990s			2000s	2011	2015	2018/19
	Oil crises -> energy security in focus	Cherno focus o nuclea phase-	obyl, Coal a on Climat r agenda out	s cheap option for gene e Change issues more a, focus on the labor-m	erating energy present on the arket	Focus more and more on sustainability -> scope	Energiewende/ energy transition	Climate Change as dangerous, transition to low-carbon society	Coal phase-out -> speed

Sources:

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2010). Energiekonzept: für eine umweltschonende, zuverlässige und bezahlbare Energieversorgung.

Retrieved from:

 $https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/E/energiekonzept-2010.pdf?_blob=publicationFile\&v=3$

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2019a). Unsere Energiewende: sicher, sauber, bezahlbar.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Dossier/energiewende.html

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2019b). Evaluierung der Braunkohle-Sicherheitsbereitschaft.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Publikationen/Industrie/evaluierung-der-braunkohle-sicherheitsbereitschaft.htmlEuropean Commission. (n.d.). Revision for phase 4 (2021-2030).

Retrieved from:

https://ec.europa.eu/clima/policies/ets/revision_en

Kungl, G., Geels, F. W. (2016). *The Destablisation of the German Electricity Industry (1998-2015): Application and Extension of a Multidimensional Framework*. SOI Discussion Paper 2016-02. University of Stuttgart: Institute for Social Sciences. Retrieved from: https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/148335

Fischer, W., Hake, J.-Fr., Kuckshinrichs, W., Schröder, T., Vengahaus, S. (2016). German energy policy and the way to sustainability: Five controversial issues in the debate on the "Energiewende". *Energy*, 115, 1580-1591. Retrieved from:

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0360544216306867

Renn, O., Marshall, J.P. (2016). Coal, nuclear and renewable energy policies in Germany: From the 1950s to the "Energiewende". *Energy Policy*, 99, 224-232.

Retrieved from:

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301421516302294

Rogge, K. S., Johnstone, P. (2017). Exploring the role phase-out policies for low-carbon energy transitions: The case of the German Energiewende. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 33, 128-137.

Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214629617303316

Schäfer, M. (2016). Climate Change Communication in Germany. Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Climate Science [Online Publication]. Retrieved from: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/311486145_Climate_Change_Communication_in_Germany

Vögele, S., Kunz, P., Rübbelke, D., Stahlke, T. (2018). Transformation pathways of phasing out coal-fired power plants in Germany. *Energy, Sustainability and Society*, 8(25), 1-18. Retrieved from: https://link.springer.com/article/10.1186/s13705-018-0166-z

Abbreviations:

Antje Grothus, member of the initiative "Buirer für Buir" and the "Coal Commission"
Coal-mining office
District government
Brown coal mining oversight board
District government
Environmental NGO
District office
Climate Action Plan 2050
Commission on Growth, Structural Change and Employment
Conference of the Parties to the UNFCCC
Erneuerbare Energien Gesetz (Renewable energy sources Act)
Activist group that blocks coal-mining operations with civil disobedience actions e.g. human blockades
Emission Trading Scheme
Trade union for workers in the mining, chemical and energy sector
North-Rhine Westphalia

OVG Münster	Higher administrative Court Münster
RAG/Rheinbraun AG	Energy company, later transformed into RWE Power AG
RES	Renewable energy sources
SD	Social Democrats
CD	Christian Democrats
S. D.	Sustainable Development
StrEG	Stromeinspeisungsgesetz/ Feed-in Act
VG Köln	Administrative court Cologne
	Process that spans across several months
-	Ongoing process

April 1950	1972/73	Jul 1974 Do	ec. 1975	May 1977	March 19	78 Apr. 1979		Nov. 1979	
Plan for Rhein. coal area	Concretized planning Hambach	1. Rahmen- Bl betriebsplan/ (B operational au plan	<a plan<br="">raunkohle- ısschuss)	binding. plan	Opening of coal mi	EC guideli ne bird prese	ne ervation	BKA plan p Land- gove plan	art of rnment
1988-	1994	Aug. 1995			Dec. 2011		Apr. 2	2012 – N	lov. 2012
Resettlement: authorized	s Bergbauamt Köln NGO participation	Rheinbraun AG pressures Bezirksamt Düre	sever lawsu n BUNI befor court	ral uits D vs- RAG re several cs	RWE Power AG new operational (2020-2030) sug to Bezirksregier Arnsberg	lawsuit plan BUND gested before ung VG Köln	1 st occup of the fores	e ation st	viction
Sept. 2013	March 2014 Ap	oril 2014 Oct. 20	14 Dec	. 2015	Dec. 2016	Oct. 2017		Nov. 202	17
2 nd occupation of the forest	on eviction 3 rd	^d occupation eviction + 4 th occupa	n RWI prer tion to tl owr	E requests mises close he coal pit ned by BUN	OVG: protest camp = illegal ID	VG Cologne: suggests to protect 56ha of the forest + ongoing coal mining	BUND complains before OVG	OVG Mü suspend clearand	inster ing forest :e
Dec. 2017			March 20	18		May 2018			Aug. 2018
OVG suggestion settlement	RWE BZ A -> agrees -> coa no forest 31. clearance ren	Arnsberg allows I mining until 03.18 if forest nains protected	BZ Arnsbe coal minir until 31.12	erg allows ng operatio 2.2020	lawsuit n by BUND before VG Köln against mining admission	BZ Arnsberg: property of BUND exprop (NGO receive out of newsp	law VG oriated by s news aga aper) exp	vsuit Köln BUND ainst propriation	Attacks on the police by forest occupiers

Timeline of the developments around the Hambacher forest and coal-pit area:

03. Sept. 18	05	. Sept. 18	06. Sept. 18	12. Sept.	18		13. Sept. 18		17. Sept	. 18 1	9. Sept. 18
Police presents weapons found in the forest to press (later clea that weapons w discovered in 20 - media strateg	B a; o e: ar, st vere cl 016) 1 ;y?	UND lawsuit gainst state gov. f NRW because of kpropriation, RWE: candby for forest earance until 4 th Oct. 18	Police and RWE security remove barricades built by activists in the forest	NRW mi of const orders t of Kerpe the tree by activi fire safe	inistry ruction he city en to evic -houses h ists due t ty issues	t ouilt o	Official eviction by police and R security worker aim to mine coa in October	WE 's, al	First ma protest (4-7.000 people) around the fore	ass D est	death of a journalist who was friends with some activists fell from a tree- house while reporting
20. Sept. 18		21. Sept. 18		23. Sep	ot. 18	24. Se	pt. 18	05. Oc	t. 18	06. Oct	. 18
Different repor and perspectiv on the death of the journalis e.g. if police we close, violation of the proclaim silent period	rts I ves s st o as I n a ned	Proclaimed ilent period officially ends, conflicts between police and activists	different protests throughout Germany (e.g. camps, demonstratio blocking coal digger)	Mass p around forest (severa thousan ns,	rotests the I nds)	Evictio goes o	n officially n	OVG serves BUND comple to pro- rare ba- in the (EU dia stops f	aint tect ats forest, rective) forest cle	Mass d around (50.000	emonstration the forest) people)
08. Oct. 18		26/27. Oct. 1	17 00	ct.	Nov. 18		24/25	Dec. 18		Dec. 18	3
Police retreat	Forest reoccupi	Ende Geländ ed protests bloc coal transpo in Hambach	e Protes ck in from rt of A. Groth (100 F IGBCE	sts nt us home RWE/ E workers)	new blo in the fc are rem police a security	ckades orest oved b nd RW forces	5 9y 'E ;	Activis camp forces (throw incenc	ts attack of securi violently ving ston liary mat	k ty y les, terial)	Violent attack on RWE vehicles + police searches protest camp

January 2019-	26. Jan. 19	20. Feb. 19	26. March. 19	04. Apr. 19
Fridays for Future demonstrations gain popularity in Germany	"Coal Commission": official statement that it wishes to preserve the Hambacher forest	RWE claims that there will be no forest clearance until 2020, official moratorium with the NRW- government	An activist gets arrested for supposedly throwing a bucket of feces from a tree-house on a RWE worker (was not hit by it)	Financial support for the coal-states in Germany by the federal government (for NRW: 90 million)

Sources:

BUND. (n.d.). Chronologie Tagebau Hambach.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bund-nrw.de/themen/braunkohle/hintergruende-und-publikationen/braunkohlentagebaue/hambach/chronologie-hambach/

Dalkowski, S. (2018, September 14). Hambacher Forst: der dauerbesetzte Wald. RP Online.

Retrieved from:

https://rp-online.de/nrw/panorama/hambacher-forst-chronologie-der-ereignisse_aid-32968789

Appendix 2 – References for Table 1:

Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz, Bau und Reaktorsicherheit (BMUB). (2016). Climate Action Plan 2050. Principles and goals of the German government's climate policy. Rostock: Publikationsverband der Bundesregierung. Retrieved from: https://www.bmu.de/fileadmin/Daten BMU/Pools/Broschueren/klimaschutzplan 2050 en bf .pdf Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz, Bau und Reaktorsicherheit (BMUB). (2018, June 06). Commission on Growth, Structural Change and Employment takes up work. Retrieved from: https://www.bmu.de/en/report/kommission-wachstum-strukturwandel-und-beschaeftigungnimmt-arbeit-auf/ Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2010). Energiekonzept: für eine umweltschonende, zuverlässige und bezahlbare Energieversorgung. Retrieved from: https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/E/energiekonzept-2010.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=3

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2019a). Unsere Energiewende: sicher, sauber, bezahlbar. Retrieved from:

https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Dossier/energiewende.html

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2019b). Evaluierung der Braunkohle-Sicherheitsbereitschaft.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Publikationen/Industrie/evaluierung-der-braunkohlesicherheitsbereitschaft.htmlEuropean Commission. (n.d.). Revision for phase 4 (2021-2030). Retrieved from:

 $https://ec.europa.eu/clima/policies/ets/revision_en$

Die Bundesregierung. (2019, May 22). Kabinett legt Eckpunkte fest: Strukturwandel in Kohleregionen fördern.

Retrieved from: https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/aktuelles/strukturwandel-in-kohleregionen-foerdern-1613928

Kungl, G., Geels, F. W. (2016). *The Destablisation of the German Electricity Industry (1998-2015): Application and Extension of a Multi-dimensional Framework*. SOI Discussion Paper 2016-02. University of Stuttgart: Institute for Social Sciences. Retrieved from: https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/148335

Fischer, W., Hake, J.-Fr., Kuckshinrichs, W., Schröder, T., Vengahaus, S. (2016). German energy policy and the way to sustainability: Five controversial issues in the debate on the "Energiewende". *Energy*, 115, 1580-1591. Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0360544216306867

Renn, O., Marshall, J.P. (2016). Coal, nuclear and renewable energy policies in Germany: From the 1950s to the "Energiewende". *Energy Policy*, 99, 224-232.

Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301421516302294

Rogge, K. S., Johnstone, P. (2017). Exploring the role phase-out policies for low-carbon energy transitions: The case of the German Energiewende. *Energy Research & Social Science*, 33, 128-137.

Retrieved from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214629617303316

Vögele, S., Kunz, P., Rübbelke, D., Stahlke, T. (2018). Transformation pathways of phasing out coal-fired power plants in Germany. *Energy, Sustainability and Society*, 8(25), 1-18. Retrieved from:

https://link.springer.com/article/10.1186/s13705-018-0166-z



Appendix 3 - Gross electricity generation in Germany by energy sources:

Bruttostromerzeugung in Deutschland nach Energieträgern

Source:

Doutechland von 1000 bie 2019 nach Enorgisträgern. Stand 12/201

Umweltbundesamt (UBA). (2018, December). Sondertabelle Bruttostromerzeugung in Deutschland von 1990 bis 2018 nach Energieträgern, Stand 12/2018.

Retrieved from:

 $https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/sites/default/files/medien/384/bilder/dateien/3_abb_bruttos\ tromerzeugung-et_2019-02-26.pdf$

<u>Appendix 4 – Overview actors in the CGSCE and their backgrounds:</u>

Person	Background
Chair: Matthias Platzeck	Former minister of lignite mining state Brandenburg, SPD
Chair: Prof. Dr.	Climate economists, former deputy director at Agora Energiewende
Barbara Praetorius	
Stanislaw Tillich	Former state premier of lignite mining state Saxony, CDU
Ronald Pofalla	Board member at Deutsche Bahn, CDU
Christiane Schönefeld	Regional director of the Federal Employment Agency in NRW
Antje Grothus	Buirer für Buir (citizen initiative)
Gerda Hasselfeldt	former chairwoman of CSU parliamentary group
Christine Herntier	Spokesperson for Lausitzrunde, mayor of coal mining town Spremberg
Martin Kaiser	Executive Director Greenpeace
Steffen Kapferer	Head of utility association BDEW (Bundesverband der Energie- und
	Wasserwirtschaft)
Prof. Dieter Kempf	President of industry association BDI (Bundesverband der deutschen
	Industrie)
Stefan Körzell	Member of executive board of German Trade Union Confederation (DGB)
Michael Kreuzberg	Head of district authority of mining region Rhein Erft Kreis
Dr. Felix C. Matthes	Research coordinator at Institute for Applied Ecology
	(Institut für angewandte Ökologie)
Claudia Nemat	Board of Management, Deutsche Telekom AG
Prof. Dr. Kai Niebert	Sustainability Researcher, University of Zurich, President of Deutscher
	Naturschutzring
Prof. Dr. Annekatrin	Researcher for empirical labor market economics, Kiel University
Niebuhr	
Reiner Priggen	NRW Green Party, state association for renewable energies NRW
Katherina Reiche	Head of German Association of Local Utilities (Verband Kommunaler
	Unternehmen)
Gunda Röstel	Director of Local utility Stadtentwässerung Dresden, formerly leader of
	the Green Party
Andreas Scheidt	Member of federal executive board of trade union Verdi
Prof. Dr. Dr. H. J.	Director of the Potsdam Institute for Climate Impact Research (PIK)
Schellnhuber	
Dr. Eric Schweitzer	President of the German Chamber for Commerce and Industry (DIHK)
Michael Vassiliadis	Head of mining union IG BCE
Prof. Dr. Ralf B.	Director of the Fraunhofer Institute for Microstructure of Materials and
Wehrspohn	Systems (IMWS)
Prof. Dr. Hubert Weiger	Head of BUND, member of the council of sustainable development for
	the federal government
Hannelore Wodtke	Head of Citizen group Green Future Welzlow
Andreas Lämme	Member of Parliament, CDU
Dr. Andreeas Lenz	Member of Parliament, CSU
Dr. Matthias Miersch	Member of Parliament, SPD

Reference:

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2019). Mitglieder der Kommission "Wachstum, Strukturwandel und Beschäftigung".

Retrieved from:

https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Artikel/Ministerium/Beiraete-Satzungen-

Mitglieder/kommission-wachstum-strukturwandel-beschaeftigung-mitglieder.html

<u>Appendix 5 – Data utilized in Atlas.ti:</u>

Barenberg, J. (2018, September 14). NRW-Innenminister zu Räumungen im Hambacher Forst: "Ich habe nicht zu entscheiden wollen wir Braunkohle oder nicht". Deutschlandfunk. Retrieved from:

https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/nrw-innenminister-zu-raeumungen-im-hambacher-forst-ich-habe.694.de.html?dram:article_id=428088

Binder, E., Fiedler, C., Geisler, H., Rupprecht, B., Voogt, G. (2018, September 29). RWE-Chef im Interview "Es gibt keine Chance den Hambacher Forst stehen zu lassen". Kölner Stadtanzeiger.

Retrieved from:

https://www.ksta.de/wirtschaft/rwe-chef-im-interview--es-gibt-keine-chance--den-hambacher-forst-stehen-zu-lassen--31366206

Bonnen, C. (2018, September 18). Hambacher Forst: Ein Wald als politisches Symbol. Tagesschau.

Retrieved from:

https://www.tagesschau.de/inland/symbol-hambach-101.html

Brors, P., Flauger, J. (2018, 27.09.). "Der Wald ist schlichtweg nicht mehr zu retten" – RWE Chef bleibt im Streit um Hambacher Forst hart. Handelsblatt. Retrieved from:

https://www.handelsblatt.com/unternehmen/energie/rolf-martin-schmitz-im-interview-der-wald-ist-schlichtweg-nicht-mehr-zu-retten-rwe-chef-bleibt-im-streit-um-hambacher-forst-hart/23120572.html?ticket=ST-2553056-eYRxSRa95cPqcjL9iuLd-ap2

BUND. (2018, September 11). Treffen zwischen RWE und Umweltverbänden zum Rodungsstopp im Hambacher Wald ohne Ergebnis.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bund.net/service/presse/pressemitteilungen/detail/news/treffen-zwischen-rweund-umweltverbaenden-zum-rodungsstopp-im-hambacher-wald-ohne-ergebnis/

BUND. (2018, September 13). BUND-Eilanträge zur Räumung im Hambacher Wald. Landesregierung darf sich nicht länger zum Handmacher von RWE machen. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund-nrw.de/presse/detail/news/bund-eilantraege-zur-raeumung-im-hambacherwald/

BUND. (2018, September 13). Kommentar: BUND kritisiert Vorbereitungen von NRW-Landesregierung und RWE zur Rodung im Hambacher Wald. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund.net/service/presse/pressemitteilungen/detail/news/kommentar-bund-kritisiert-vorbereitungen-von-nrw-landesregierung-und-rwe-zur-rodung-im-hambacher-wa/

BUND. (2018, September, 20). Wir trauern: Zum Tod des Journalisten Steffen M. im Hambacher Wald erklärte der BUND-Vorsitzende Hubert Weiger. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund.net/service/presse/pressemitteilungen/detail/news/wir-trauern/

BUND. (2018, October 01). Großdemonstration am 06. Oktober für den Erhalt des Hambacher Waldes: Deutlich mehr als 20.000 Teilnehmende erwartet. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund-nrw.de/presse/detail/news/grossdemonstration-am-6-oktober-fuer-denerhalt-des-hambacher-waldes-deutlich-mehr-als-20000-teilne/

BUND Landesverband Nordrhein-Westfalen. (2018, October 10). BUND erwirkt Rodungsstopp im Hambacher Wald.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bund-nrw.de/meldungen/detail/news/bund-erwirkt-rodungsstopp-im-hambacherwald/

BUND. (2019, January 26). Ergebnis der Kohlekommission: Einstieg in den Ausstieg. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund.net/service/presse/pressemitteilungen/detail/news/ergebnis-derkohlekommission-einstieg-in-den-ausstieg/

Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz und nukleare Sicherheit (UBA). (2018, September 17). Statement von Bundesumweltministerin Svenja Schulze zum Hambacher Forst.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bmu.de/meldung/statement-von-bundesumweltministerin-svenja-schulze-zumhambacher-forst/

Die Landesregierung Nordrhein-Westfalen. (2018, September 24). Wiederaufnahme der Räumung im Hambacher Forst.

Retrieved from:

https://www.land.nrw/de/pressemitteilung/wiederaufnahme-der-raeumung-im-hambacher-forst

Die Landesregierung NRW. (2019, May 23). Klimakonsens 1:1 umsetzen. Retrieved from:

https://www.land.nrw/de/klima-konsens-11-umsetzen-neue-arbeitsplaetze-und-zukunftsperspektiven-fuer-die-kohlereviere

Gego, M. (2018, October 23). Interview mit Michael Vassiliadis – "Der Hambacher Forst ist ein plakatives Symbol". Aachener Zeitung.

Retrieved from:

 $https://www.aachener-zeitung.de/nrw-region/der-hambacher-forst-ist-ein-plakatives-symbol_aid-34046839$

Greenpeace Magazin. (2018, September 19). Tod von Journalist im Hambacher Forst – Regierung setzt Räumung aus.

Retrieved from:

https://www.greenpeace-magazin.de/ticker/tod-von-journalist-im-hambacher-forst-regierung-setzt-raeumung-aus

Greenpeace. (2018, October 05). RWE im Zwist mit der Kohlekommission: Keine Rodungen im Hambacher Forst. Retrieved from: https://www.greenpeace.de/kampagnen/hambacher-wald-retten Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 06). Offener Brief an die Angestellten von RWE und IGBCE.

Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/06/offener-brief-an-die-angestellten-von-rwe-und-die-igbce/

Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 07). Tag X ist da! Wie werde ich aktiv? Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/06/tag-x-ist-da-wie-werde-ich-akitv/

Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 07). Räumung geht weiter, Tag X wurde ausgerufen. Pressemitteilung. Retrieved fron;

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/07/presse-mitteilung-06-09-18-2/

Hambi bleibt! Presseerklärung 20.09.18: Tragischer Todesfall im Hambacher Forst. Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/20/presseerklaerung-20-09-18-tragischer-todes fall-im-hambacher-forst/

Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 11). Über mögliche "Sicherheitsstreifen" und einen angeblichen Molotov Angriff. Press statement. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/11/presse-mitteilung-zum-11-09-18/

Hambi bleibt! Massenräumung der Hambacher Forst Besetzung, grosse Solidaitätsproteste.

(2018, September 13).

Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/13/presseerklaerung-13-09-2018/

Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 14). Räumungen im Hambacher Forst werden fortgesetzt, Menschen von Polizei und RWE in Lebensgefahr gebracht. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/14/pressemitteilung-14-09-18/

Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 19). Mensch von Baum gestürzt und gestorben – Aktivistis fordern sofortigen Einsatzstopp im Hambacher Forst. Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/19/mensch-von-baum-gestuerzt-aktivisti-fordern-sofortigen-einsatzstopp-im-hambacher-forst/

Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 26). Sept.: Jetzt erst recht! Demo für den Erhalt des Hambacher Forsts und den sofortigen Ausstieg aus fossilen Energien Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/26/morgen-jetzt-erst-recht-demonstration-fuer-denerhalt-des-hambacher-forsts-und-den-sofortigen-ausstieg-aus-fossilen-energien/

Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 28). Lorien weiterhin widerständig, Reul weiterhin widerlich.

Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/28/presseerklaerung-27-09-18/

Hambi bleibt! (2018, October 03). Pressemitteilung 03.10. 2018, Das -vorerst- Ende derRäumung +++im Hambi werden zur Feier des Tages Zäune errichtet +++ Razzia des Wiesencamps. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/10/03/pressemitteilung-03-10-2018/ Hambi bleibt! (2018, October 05). Presseerklärung 5. Oktober 2018. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/10/05/pressestatement-5-oktober-2018/ Hambi bleibt! (2018, October 07). 50.000 feiern den Rodungsstop - Wald wird wieder besetzt und Bagger blockiert. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/10/07/50-000-feiern-den-rodungsstop-wald-wirdwieder-besetzt-und-bagger-blockiert/ Hambi bleibt! (2018, October 10). Und jetzt?. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/10/10/und-jetzt/ Hambi bleibt! (2018, October 16). Aktion maximale Verwirrung. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/10/16/aktion-marximale-verwirrung/ Hambi bleibt! (2018, October 20). Es ist erst mal wieder ruhig im Wald - ein Zwischenbericht. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/10/20/es-ist-erst-mal-wieder-ruhig-im-wald-einzwischenbericht/^ Hambi bleibt! (2018, November 11). Rede auf dem Waldspaziergang. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/11/14/rede-auf-dem-waldspaziergang/ Hambi bleibt! (2019, January 23). Wenn ihr schon ein Datum für den Kohleausstieg wollt: jetzt! Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2019/01/23/wenn-ihr-schon-ein-datum-fuer-denkohleausstieg-wollt-jetzt/ Hambi bleibt! (2019, February 01). Vielen Dank für weitere 19 Jahre Widerstand. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2019/02/01/vielen-dank-fuer-weitere-19-jahre-widerstand/ Hambi bleibt! (2019, February 19). One struggle one fight – FridaysforFuture, AlleDörferbleibem, Hambibleibt, Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2019/02/19/one-struggle-one-fight-fridaysforfuturealledoerferbleiben-hambibleibt/

Hambi bleibt! (2019, February 21). Zuckerbrot und Peitsche. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2019/02/21/zuckerbrot-und-peitsche/

Höning, A., Bröcker, M. (2018, October 13). Interview mit RWE-Chef Schmitz: "Nichts ist vorbei, der Kampf um Hambach geht weiter". Retrieved from: https://rp-online.de/wirtschaft/unternehmen/rwe-chef-rolf-martin-schmitz-viele-rwemitarbeiter-fuehlen-sich-bedroht_aid-33644699

IG BCE. (2018, August 29). Demonstration in Berlin: Gegen die Gewalt im Hambacher Forst haben Beschäftigte der IG BCE am Mittwoch in Berlin demonstriert. Medieninformation XXII-24.

Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-24-gegen-die-gewalt-im-hambacher-forst/172018?back=true&highlightTerms=

IGBCE. (2018, October 05). OVG-Urteil: Hohes Risiko für gute Arbeitsplätze. Medieninformation XXII/33.

Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-33-hohes-risiko-fuer-gute-arbeitsplaetze/174040?back=true&highlightTerms=

IGBCE. (2018, October 19). 6 Fragen: OVG-Urteil zum Hambacher Forst. IG BCE aktuell. Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/ovg-urteil-hambacher-forst/174550

IGBCE. (2018, October 24). "Wir sind laut für unsere Jobs!": Mehr als 30.000 Menschen demonstrieren im rheinischen Revier für eine Energiewende mit Vernunft. Medieninformation XXII/35.

Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-35-wir-sind-

laut/174780?back=true&highlightTerms=Hambach

IGBCE (2018, October 22). IG BCE und Ver.di-Fachbereich Ver- und Entsorgung rufen Beschäftigte zu Kundgebung am Rande der Sitzung der Kommission "Wachstum, Strukturwandel und Beschäftigung" am 24.10. in Bergheim auf. Medieninformation XXII/34. Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-34-kundgebung-wir-sind-laut/174678?back=true&highlightTerms=

IGBCE. (2018, November 08). Neudefinition von Strukturpolitik nötig: Standortkonferenz Rheinisches Revier diskutiert Entwicklungschancen für die Region. Medieninformation XXII/37.

Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-37-standortkonferenz-rheinisches-revier-diskutiert-entwicklungschancen-fuer-die-region/175580?back=true&highlightTerms=

IGBCE. Aktionstag der IG BCE: Michael Vassiliadis informiert 20.000 Beschäftigte in der Braunkohle. Medieninformation XXII/39. Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-39-aktionstag-braunkohle-der-ig-bce/175894?back=true&highlightTerms=

IGBCE. (2019, January, 15). Transformation des Energiesektors: IG BCE fordert Anpassungsgeld für Kohlebeschäftigte. Medieninformation XXII/44. Retrieved from: https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii_44_appassung_fuer_kohlebeschaeffi

https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-44-anpassung-fuer-kohlebeschaeftigte-jpk/177770?back=true&highlightTerms=

IGBCE. (2019, January 26). Kommission "Wachstum, Strukturwandel und Beschäftigung": Kompromiss zeichnet akzeptablen Pfad zum Ende der Kohleverstromung. Medieninformation XXII/47.

Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-47-kompromiss-zeichnet-akzeptablen-pfad-zum-ende-der-kohleverstromung/178240?back=true&highlightTerms=

Initiative Buirer für Buir. (2018, September 01). Hambacher Wald: Sechs Mitglieder der Kohlekommission protestieren gegen geplante RWE-Rodung. Aktuelles Buirer für Buir. Retrieved from:

https://www.buirerfuerbuir.de/index.php/aktuelles/270-hambacher-wald-sechs-mitglieder-der-kohlekommission-protestieren-gegen-geplante-rwe-rodung

Initiative Buirer für Buir. (2018, September 13). Landesregierung treibt den Konflikt um den Hambacher Wald auf die Spitze.

Retrieved from:

https://www.buirerfuerbuir.de/index.php/aktuelles/pressemitteilungen/277-landesregierung-treibt-den-konflikt-um-den-hambacher-wald-auf-die-spitze

Initiative Buirer für Buir. (2019, March 16). Unsere Zukunftsperspektive: Alle Dörfer und Hambacher Wald bleiben!.

Retrieved from:

https://www.buirerfuerbuir.de/index.php/aktuelles/299-unsere-zukunftsperspektive-alle-doerfer-und-hambacher-wald-bleiben

May, P. (2018, September 18). Treffen der Kohlekommission: "Der Hambacher Forst ist nicht Auftrag der Kommission". Deutschlandfunk.

Retrieved from:

 $https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/treffen-der-kohlekommission-der-hambacher-forst-istnicht.694.de.html?dram:article_id=428367$

Ministerium für Heimat, Kommunales, Bau und Gleichstellung des Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen. (2019, January 17). Hambacher Forst -Erkenntnisse der Landesregierung über die Räumung und Beseitigung von Baumhäuserun in der Zeit vom 18.09.2018 bis heute. Retrieved from:

https://www.landtag.nrw.de/portal/WWW/dokumentenarchiv/Dokument/MMV17-1615.pdf

Niesmann, I. (2019, August 29). Demonstration in Berlin: Beschäftigte demonstrieren gegen Gewalt am Hambacher Forst.

Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/ig-bce-beschaeftigte-demonstrieren-gegen-gewalt-im-hambacher-forst/172026

Oberverwaltungsgericht für das Land Nordrhein-Westfalen (OVG NRW). (2018, September 14). Oberverwaltungsgericht lehnt vorläufigen Stopp der Räumung im Hambacher Forst ab. Retrieved from:

 $http://www.ovg.nrw.de/behoerde/presse/pressemitteilungen/01_archiv/2018/41_180914/index .php$

Oberverwaltungsgericht für das Land Nordrhein-Westfalen (OVG NRW). (2018, October 05). File Number: 11 B 1129/18.

Retrieved from:

 $https://www.justiz.nrw.de/nrwe/ovgs/ovg_nrw/j2018/11_B_1129_18_Beschluss_20181005.html$

Plück, M. (2018, October 23). Gewerkschaftschef Vassiliadis im Interview: "Die Romantisierung der Hambach-Aktivisten ist schräg". RP Online. Retrieved from:

 $https://rp-online.de/wirtschaft/unternehmen/ig-bce-chef-michael-vassiliadis-kritisiert-hambach-aktivisten_aid-34026587$

RP Online. (2018, September 19). Nach Todesfall im Hambacher Forst: Minister Reul setzt Räumungen "bis auf Weiteres" aus.

Retrieved from:

 $https://rp-online.de/nrw/panorama/hambacher-forst-aktuell-herbert-reul-setzt-raeumungenbis-auf-weiteres-aus_aid-33125423$

RP Online. (2019, January 26). "Chance für NRW": Landesregierung begrüßt den Kohlekompromiss.

Retrieved from:

 $https://rp-online.de/nrw/landespolitik/kohleausstieg-bis-2038-nrw-ministerpraesident-armin-laschet-cdu-zum-kohlekompromiss_aid-35894609$

RWE. (2018, September). "RWE ist mehr als Braunkohle.". RWE-Newsletter. Retrieved from:

http://www.rwe.com/web/cms/de/3931460/rwe/presse-news/newsletter/interview-katja-van-doren/

RWE AG. (2018, September 11). Gespräch zwischen Umweltverbänden und RWE. RWE-Website.

Retrieved from:

https://news.rwe.com/gesprach-zwischen-umweltverbanden-und-rwe/

RWE. (2018, September 20). RWE tief betroffen vom Tod eines Journalisten im Hambacher Forst. Presseinformation.

Retrieved from:

https://news.rwe.com/2019-09-

20 rwetief betroff envomt ode in esjournalisten imhambacher for st.pdf

RWE Newsletter. (2018, October). Unverantwortlicher Leichtsinn.

Retrieved from:

http://www.rwe.com/web/cms/de/3938502/rwe/presse-news/newsletter/proteste-am-tb-hambach/

RWE. (2018, October 05). OVG Münster: Vorläufig keine Rodung im Hambacher Forst. Retrieved from:

https://news.rwe.com/ovg-munster-vorlaufig-keine-rodung-im-hambacher-forst/

RWE. (2018, Nov.). "Das Sicherheitsnetz der Energiewende". RWE-Newsletter. Retrieved from:

http://www.rwe.com/web/cms/de/3940236/rwe/presse-news/newsletter/03-sicherheitsnetz-der-energiewende/

RWE. (2019, January 26. Komissionsvorschläge würden gravierende Folgen für das Braunkohlegeschäft von RWE haben. Presseinformation. Retrieved from: https://news.rwe.com/.../2019-01-26umsetzungderkommissionsbeschluumlssebedeutettiefeneinschnittindasbraunkohlengeschau mlftvonrwe.d-282291

Schwerdtfeger, C., Reisener, T. (2018, September 29). Interview mit NRW-Innenminister Herbert Reul, "Grünen-Parteitag ist unverantwortlich". RP Online. Retrieved from: https://rp-online.de/nrw/landespolitik/interview-nrw-innenminister-herbert-reul-zuhambacher-forst aid-33369139

Tagesschau. (2018, September 21). Hambacher Forst: RWE hält an Rodung fest. Retrieved from: https://www.tagesschau.de/inland/hambacher-forst-rodung-101.html

Tenta, S. (2019, January 28). Wettwünschen um den Hambacher Forst. Tagesschau. Retrieved from:

https://www.tagesschau.de/regional/nordrheinwestfalen/wdr-story-20871.html

Wyputta, A. (2018, September 27). NRW-Innenminister zu Hambach: "Es läuft besser als gedacht". Taz online. Retrieved from:

https://www.taz.de/Archiv-Suche/!5536341&s=Hambacher%2BForst/

<u>Appendix 6 – Original Quotes in German:</u>

Quote in the text	Original quote (German)	Source	Page in thesis
"RWE escalates the conflicts and creates precedents"	"RWE eskaliert die Konflikte und schafft Fakten"	Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018	35
RWE as "energy giant"	"Energieriesen RWE"	Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018;	35
	"Energie Riesen [sic!] RWE"	Hambi bleibt!, 2018c	35
"An eviction always also means the forest clearance."	"Räumung bedeutet immer auch gleich Rodung."	Hambi bleibt!, 2018a	35
"12.000 years old Hambach forest."	"den 12.000 Jahre alten Hambacher Forst."	Hambi bleibt!, 2018c	35
"ancient, precious forest"	"uralten, wertvollen Wald"	BUND, 2018	35
"ecologically especially valuable"	"ökologisch besonders wertvollen"	Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018	35
"ecological treasure"	"ökologisches Kleinod"	Greenpeace, 2018	35
"the ongoing attacks on the work of the Coal Commission"	"die anhaltenden Angriffe auf die Arbeit der Kommission"	Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018	35
" [d] estruction of the Hambach forest."	"Vernichtung des Hambacher Waldes"	Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018;	35
	"…Zerstörung des […] Hambacher Forstes."	Hambi bleibt!, 2018c	
" in the fight for the preservation of the forest"	"im Kampf um den Erhalt des Waldes"	Hambi bleibt!, 2018c	35
"The Hambach forest cannot be saved, regardless of what the Commission decides."	"Der Hambacher Forst ist nicht zu retten, egal was die Kommission entscheidet."	Binder et al., 2018 Statement by R. Schmitz	35
"We talk about two different things here."	"Wir sprechen da über zwei unterschiedliche Dinge."	Bonnen, 2018 Statement by A. Laschet	35

" there is a clear legal basis."	"es eine klare Rechtsgrundlage gibt."	RWE, 2018	35
" shaped by persons who are ready to use violence."	"Die Nutzerstruktur im Hambacher Forst ist [] von gewaltbereiten Personen durchsetzt."	Ministerium für Heimat, Kommunales, Bau und Gleichstellung des Landes Nordrhein- Westfalen, 2019	35
" it is about the criminals in the forest"	"mir geht es um die Kriminellen, die im Wald sind"	Barenberg, 2014 Statement by H. Reul	35
" the escalating violence of activists in the Hambach Forest"	"die ausufernde Gewalt von Aktivisten am Hambacher Forst"	IG BCE, 2018a	35
" cannot jeopardize nearly 5.000 jobs for that."	"Ich kann dafür nicht fast 5000 Arbeitsplätze aufs Spiel setzen."	Brors & Flauger, 2018 Statement by R.	41
"[h]ighs risk for good jobs"	"Hohes Risiko für gute Arbeitsplätze"	Schmitz IG BCE, 2018b	41
"[i]nsecurity and fear for job losses and the personal future"	"Unsicherheit und Sorge um die Arbeitsplätze und die persönliche Zukunft"	IG BCE, 2018b	42
"the protection of interests of the coal and capital giant RWE."	"sowie den Schutz der Interessen des Kohle- und Kapitalgiganten RWE."	Hambi bleibt!, 2018b	43
"coal phase-out [] from below"	" ein Braunkohleausstieg, der von unten [] erkämpft wurde "	Hambi bleibt!, 2018e	43
"the Hambach forest is not a subject for the Commission"	"und Hambacher Forst ist ja nicht Auftrag der Kommission."	May, 2018 Statement by R. Schmitz	44
"[t]he fìght about Hambach goes on"	"der Kampf um Hambach geht weiter."	Höning & Bröcker, 2018 Statement by R.	44
"[n]obody understands when RWE cuts down an ancient, valuable forest for the coal underneath it, though	"Es ist für niemanden verständlich, wenn RWE einen uralten, wertvollen Wald für die darunterliegende Braunkohle abholzt, während in Berlin die	BUND, 2018	45

details of the coal phase-out are discussed in Berlin."	Details des Kohleausstiegs diskutiert werden."		
"[t]he coal phase-out will come as it must	"Der Kohleausstieg kommt dann von selbst."	Binder et al., 2018	46
be"		Statement by R. Schmitz	
" concrete help"	"Die IG BCE erwartet von der Bundesregierung konkrete Hilfe"	IG BCE, 2018b	46

05. Sept. 18	06. Sept. 18	12. Sept. 18	11. Sept. 18	13. Sept. 18
RWE forest clearance standby moratorium until 14 th Oct.	Police and RWE Security remove barricades built by Occ.	NRW Ministry ¹ orders building control authority Kerpen to evict tree-houses (fire-safety issues)	Negotiations between RWE and NGOs about forest clearance	Official eviction of treehouses begins

Appendix 7 - Timeline of the analytical phases of the Hambach forest case:

¹ Ministry for Regional Identity, Communities and Local Government, Building and Gender Equality of NRW

17. Sept. 18	19. Sept. 18	23. Se	pt. 18	24. Sept. 1	18 30. Sept. 18
First mass- protest around the forest (4.000- 7.000)	Death of a journalist (friend of Occ.; fell from bridge of a treehouse) Silent period until 23 rd Sept.	Mass- around (sever thousa	protests d the forest al ands)	Eviction officially goes on	Mass demonstrations around the forest (7.000- 10.000 people)
05. Oct. 18	06. Oct. 18		08.Oct. 18		Oct. – Dec. 18
OVG MS ² serves BUND complaints; stops forest clearance (until 2020); eviction finished ² Higher Administ	Mass dem around the (50.000 pe 1 1 rative Court Münster	onstrations forest ople)	Police leaves the forest	Forest reoccupied	Various occasions: e.g. Trade union association protest before A. Groothus Groothus private home; Activists attacks on RWE security staff and material; Police removing rebuilt barricades in the forest
26. Jan. 2019	20.	Feb. 19	2.	2. May 19	
Final report CG "Wish to preserv Hambacher fore included; During Jan. 2019 Fridays for Futu protests gain popularity in Ge	SCE; RV ve the of st" fo cle 9: un re rmany	WE claims ficial morato r forest earance til 2020	rium ac st K / 1 st (f ir	ed. government lopts "Struktur- ärkungsgesetz ohleregionen" Law for promoting ructural transition or NRW: 90 million nmediately)	g on

Appendix 8 – Framing analysis of the six phases of analysis:

Phase 1 – before the eviction:

Already in this phase, it becomes clear, that the two blocks radically diverge in their points of view in terms of who is responsible for the conflict, who is to blame and what the problem actually is.

Actors:	Issues stressed:	Framing example:
Group 1:	- Eviction leading to clearance	"RWE escalates the conflict and creates
	- Work of CGSCE affected	precedents: forced resettlements, forced
	- Protection of persons affected	expropriation and the destruction of the
	by coal mining	Hambach Forest"
	- Socially acceptable phase-out	(Initiative Buirer für Buir, 2018)
	- Damages caused by RWE	
	- Escalation and provocation	"Nobody understands when RWE cuts down an
	by RWE	ancient, valuable forest for the coal underneath
	- Fight: forest vs. coal	it, though details of the coal phase-out are
		discussed in Berlin." (BUND, 2018a)
Occupiers:	- Immediate coal-exit	"[c] limate activsts who fight for the
	- Fight against Capitalism	preservation of the forest and against the
	- Violence by Group 2	capitalist extraction of dirty coal"
	(police, Ministry of the Interior of	(Hambi bleibt!, 2018a).
	NRW)	
	- Protection of RWE by NRW	"the protection of interests of the coal and
	state government	capital giant RWE."
	- Forest vs. coal	(Hambi bleibt!, 2018a)
Group 2:	- Violence by occupiers -> Danger	" the escalating violence by the activists in the
	to workers and police	Hambach forest"
	- Technical necessity of clearance	(IG BCE, 2018a)
	- Work of CGSCE not affected	
		"occupiers are ready to use violence"
		(Ministerium für Heimat, Kommunales, Bau und
		Gleichstellung des Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen,
		2019)

Group 1 constitutes a fight for the forest, against the coal and communicates this with the symbolic character. By situating the forest vs. the coal, the struggle is framed as something alive vs. something lifeless, something valuable vs. something that causes destruction locally as well as globally. This breaks down a complex issue toward a simple choice, one between good or bad. In contrast, Group 2 is only bothered with the enforcement of legal rights and reasons this with the protection of the Rule of Law as well as RWE workers. The coal phase-out is only abstractly present in the discussion, mainly throughout the debate if the work of the CGSCE is related to the conflict or not.

Phase 2 – *beginning of eviction:*

With the beginning of the eviction, the coal phase-out as an issue is pushed into the background. No statements directly related to it are taken by Group 1, including the occupiers, the main focus lays on the problem of the eviction and the role of violence, which is generally regarded as illegit (exempting the occupiers who nevertheless condemn violence by the police). The conflict takes the shape of a competing responsibility- and blame-shifting. It must be stressed that now not only RWE is seen as an actor with conflicting interests but also the NRW state

government, pointing towards a repositioning of the actors characterized as enemies by Group 1. A first mass-protest for the preservation of the forest with around 4.-7.000 people takes place.

Actors:	Issues stressed:	Framing example:
Group 1:	 Linking eviction to a consequential forest clearance Questioning legal basis (fire-safety issues = false pretenses) Responsibility of state government NRW and RWE for escalation State government NRW protecting interests of RWE Creating precedents Forest vs. Coal 	"The NRW state government should stop making itself the henchman of RWE." (BUND, 2018b) " if a valuable forest should be sacrificed for a [] lignite opencast mine." (BUND, 2018b)
Occupiers:	 Responsibility of state and RWE Broad mobilization Climate justice 	" will go on fighting against the injustices of the state and the energy giant RWE" (Hambi bleibt!, 2018b)
Group 2:	 Role of courts (Rule of Law) Hambach Forest not subject for CGSCE Dependency of phase-out on grid expansion and RET deployment (responsibility of federal government) 	"The Hambach forest is not a subject for the Commission." (Statement by M. Vassiliades; May, 2018) "I am not to decide if we want to have lignite coal or not. That is decided by courts." (Statement by H. Reul; Barenberg, 2018)
Additional actor: Federal Minister for the Environment	 Thanks peaceful protesters for their dedication for nature and climate protection Condemning violent protests Linking coal phase-out to structural transition in the coal-regions Appealing to RWE to not obstruct the consensual discussion in the CGSCE Role of compromise 	"The coal phase-out can only be organized with a societal consensus." (BMU, 2018).

A peculiarity of this phase is, that an actor of the federal state level started to intervene in the local conflict and supported the stance of Group 1 though with respect to the positions of Group 2. The phase is characterized by a problem-shift by Group 1 focusing mainly on the eviction, engaging in conflictual perceptions of the enforcement of the eviction by RWE and the NRW state government.

Phase 3- Death of a journalist and consequential silent-period:

In this phase, none of the actors actually refer to the coal phase-out, as the focus is set on the death of a journalist who fell from a bridge connecting treehouses. This phase is shaped by statements of grief and mourning, giving condolences for family and friends, there is consensus that it was a tragic accident. Only the BUND, the occupiers and RWE publish such statements, while Reul as Minister of the Interior preliminary stops the eviction to enable a silent period, while other actors remain silent. These are the three actors that attend to any kind of circumstances of the forest, while others see their necessity to engage only when affected by the developments. Three parties engaged in conflictual behavior, namely RWE interlinked with

H. Reul and the occupiers as both sides accused each other of instrumentalizing the death for strategic issues to drive the other party out of the forest.

Phase 4 – ongoing eviction:

This is a lively phase regarding the framing of the coal phase-out as slowly the eviction approaches its ending and the forest clearance becomes more and more likely. Protests for the preservation of the forest have grown to number of 7.000-10.000 people. This is reflected with the emphasis on the destruction that will follow as a consequence and the more pressing calls for an immediate shift in policies regarding coal, supported by the growing public support of the mast-protests. In contrast to that, actors of Group 2 actually remain silent, delink the conflict from the phase-out or frame the process in contingency to other technical developments.

Actors:	Issues stressed:	Framing example
Group 1:	 Damages to people, homes and social peace Destruction of forest Forest as symbol Implementing coal phase-out Encourage shift in politics Responsibility of NRW state government 	"The Hambach forest is a symbol of unity and the future" (BUND, 2018c) "Saving the Hambach forest, enforcing the coal phase- out" (BUND, 2018c)
Occupiers:	 Immediate coal-exit Mobilization and solidarity Worldwide climate justice Forest as symbol Linking forest preservation to coal phase-out Protecting life on planet and future Capitalist exploitation Destruction by RWE Hambach forest as tool to bring coal phase-out into public discourse 	 " for the preservation of the forest and an immediate exit from all fossil energies" (Hambi bleibt!, 2018c) " attack on nature" (Hambi bleibt!, 2018d)
Group 2:	 Coal phase-out will take time, energy transition already on its way Phase-out linked to conditionalities (grid- expansion, deployment of RETs) Responsibility to protect workers and their jobs Protection of jobs Costs Security of supply for regional industry Criticism on forest as symbol -> lack of rationality 	"The coal phase-out will come as it must be" (Statement by R. Schmitz; Binder et al., 2018). "This will only be possible if we have 65% of electricity from renewable energy sources by then." (Statement by R. Schmitz; Binder et al., 2018) "And I have the responsibility for my employees." (Statement by R. Schmitz; Brors & Flauger, 2018)

Though the clearance stop is a punctual event, statements that related to it throughout October were gathered for the data analysis. The citizen initiative does not provide a statement for this period.

As the most salient actor, the Higher Administrative Court Münster appears in the policy arena in this phase. It reasons its decision with the possibility that the forests is potentially covered by the European Habitats Directive of 1992, as brought forward as concern by the BUND. As there was no sufficient proof of neither the necessity of the clearance nor of endangering the supply security of the region by RWE, the overall public interest in preserving the forest potentially falling under the Directive, outweighs the private interest of clearing the forest to ease its technical operations (Oberverwaltungsgericht NRW, 2018). The court does not refer in any way to the coal phase-out, but interestingly uses similar words as Group 1 in the first phases of the conflict, reasoning that RWE would create "... *irreversible facts...*" (Oberverwaltungsgericht NRW, 2018). One day after the court decision, a final mass-demonstration around the forest with 50.000 people took place.

Actors:	Problem definitions:	Framing examples:
Group 1:	 Legal success, role of courts Worth of the forest Protection of climate and nature, future generations Responsibility of NRW state government to recognize importance of climate protection 	"A huge success for climate protection" (BUND, 2018d) "The court thereby massively contributes to peace under the law." (BUND, 2018d)
Occupiers:	 System change Fighting Capitalism Phase-out from below Linking eviction and forest preservation with coal phase-out 	"From blocking the forest clearance to the coal-exit" (Hambi bleibt!, 2018d) "What we need is a system change. But a coal phase-out [] from below [], is a first step until then." (Hambi bleibt! 2018d)
Group 2:	 Costs Job losses Fight about Hambach Coal phase-out already decided, only measures are unclear Achieved emission reductions, responsibility of other sectors for emission reduction Simplification of debate by Group 1 Individual consequences for workers (Emotionality) 	"The fight about Hambach goes on" (Statement by R. Schmitz; Höning & Bröcker, 2018) "High risk for good jobs" (IG BCE, 2018b) "Insecurity and fear of job losses and the personal future." (IG BCE, 2018b)
Additional actors: Higher Administrative Court Münster	 Ongoing lawsuit on main operative plan Creation of irreversible facts General public interest 	"the creation of irreversible facts" (OVG NRW, 2018)

This phase is characterized by a win-lose situation and again by diverging problem definitions which are nevertheless intertwined with each other. Group 1 (including the occupiers) relates

back to its framing of the conflict throughout the first phases, linking the preservation of the forest directly to the coal phase-out and the role of climate protection. A shift can be observed in the framing behavior of RWE and IG BCE. First of all, IG BCE reenters the framing struggle to protect its members from harm. The actors that are negatively affected by the court-decision highlight the consequences in terms of costs, job losses and the individual fates of workers. Especially the IG BCE uses emotions (also used in Phase 1), to generate feelings of sympathy as emotions make personal circumstances more accessible. Especially salient is RWE's framing of a "fight" which beforehand was actually a frame used by Group 1. It appears to be that when being negatively affected by consequences, actors tend to engage in the metaphorical construction of an enemy as well as of something of value to protect from that enemy (in this case profit, employees, regional energy supply and the business as such). Lastly, the intervention of the court finally settled the conflict, though without any reference to the coal phase-out, highlighting the incisive role of administrative decisions.

Phase 6:

This phase marks the termination of the work of the CGSCE with a proposal for measures how to further proceed with the coal phase-out. Again, statements within a broader statement that refer to the decision were collected, not only those in immediate reaction to it. In this phase, all of the actors' attention has shifted to the coal phase-out as such, with only Group 1 additionally referring to the forest preservation. After staying absent from the framing-struggle, the NRW state government now reengages with a statement. Though phase 1 and 2 were massively characterized by the conflict if the Hambach forest is subject of the CGSCE and relates to its work, the final report states the wish to preserve the forest. This marks an intervention by a federal actor which settles the local conflict for the time being. Nevertheless, the final report is only a tool of recommendation and not legally binding.

Actors:	Issues stressed:	Framing examples:
Group 1:	 Coal phase-out now begins Forest preservation -> villages can stay Phase-out long overdue Preservation of forest Protection of the future, planet and villages 	<i>"The Hambach forest is saved."</i> (BUND, 2019)
Occupiers	 Immediate coal phase-out CGSCE as Capitalist institution Capitalism irreconcilable with sustainability Resistance goes on 	"Many thanks - for 19 years more of ongoing resistance?" (Hambi bleibt!, 2019b)
Group 2:	 Role of compromise Socially acceptable solution Chance to combine climate change goals and industrial competitiveness of the region Role of structural transition Phase-out linked to conditionalities (grid-expansion, deployment of RETs) 	The government "welcomes" the compromise and regards it as a " good, socially acceptable and encompassing solution" (Statement by A. Laschet; RP Online, 2019). "will the coal phase-out [] be closely linked to the monitored progress of the future energy mix, the expansion of Renewables and the grid." (IG BCE, 2019).

RWE	Phase-out date too earlyPossibility of renegotiationNegative consequences	"grave consequences" (RWE, 2019)
Additional actors: CGSCE	-Wish for forest preservation	"The Commission deems the preservation of the Hambach forest as desirable." (BMWi, 2019b).

The NGOs of Group 1 stress that the forest can be preserved, which is actually incorrect as it depends on the legal judgment on the main operative plan in 2020. The statement however communicates a clear signal, that the fight against the coal was won and that the forest will survive. The term "saved" also indicates that someone is responsible for the rescue and helped to protect a vulnerable entity, in this case Group 1, the occupiers and the protesters of the demonstrations. The occupiers engage in a sort of mocking as they announce 19 years more of resistance (as the phase-out date is set to 2038 by the Commission), generating a notion of gallows humor, by ridiculing the results of the CGSCE work and criticizing it for sustaining a capitalist reasoning.

With this phase it can be seen to whose interest the recommendations of the CGSCE appeal by interpretation. Group 1, exempting the occupiers, deem the report as a success in terms of the forest preservation and the coal phase-out, though further actions are deemed desirable. Group 2 on the other hand is satisfied with the broad consensus reached, though RWE seems to set focus on a renegotiation of the measure.

References:

Barenberg, J. (2018, September 14). NRW-Innenminister zu Räumungen im Hambacher Forst: "Ich habe nicht zu entscheiden wollen wir Braunkohle oder nicht". Deutschlandfunk. Retrieved from:

 $https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/nrw-innenminister-zu-raeumungen-im-hambacher-forst-ich-habe.694.de.html?dram:article_id=428088$

Binder, E., Fiedler, C., Geisler, H., Rupprecht, B., Voogt, G. (2018, September 29). RWE-Chef im Interview "Es gibt keine Chance den Hambacher Forst stehen zu lassen". Kölner Stadtanzeiger.

Retrieved from:

https://www.ksta.de/wirtschaft/rwe-chef-im-interview--es-gibt-keine-chance--den-hambacher-forst-stehen-zu-lassen--31366206

Brors, P., Flauger, J. (2018, September 27). "Der Wald ist schlichtweg nicht mehr zu retten" – RWE Chef bleibt im Streit um Hambacher Forst hart. Handelsblatt. Retrieved from:

https://www.handelsblatt.com/unternehmen/energie/rolf-martin-schmitz-im-interview-derwald-ist-schlichtweg-nicht-mehr-zu-retten-rwe-chef-bleibt-im-streit-um-hambacher-forst-hart/23120572.html?ticket=ST-2553056-eYRxSRa95cPqcjL9iuLd-ap2

BUND. (2018, September 11a). Treffen zwischen RWE und Umweltverbänden zum Rodungsstopp im Hambacher Wald ohne Ergebnis. Press Statement.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bund.net/service/presse/pressemitteilungen/detail/news/treffen-zwischen-rwe-und-umweltverbaenden-zum-rodungsstopp-im-hambacher-wald-ohne-ergebnis/

BUND. (2018, September 13b). BUND-Eilanträge zur Räumung im Hambacher Wald. Landesregierung darf sich nicht länger zum Handmacher von RWE machen. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund-nrw.de/presse/detail/news/bund-eilantraege-zur-raeumung-im-hambacherwald/

BUND. (2018, October 01c). Großdemonstration am 06. Oktober für den Erhalt des Hambacher Waldes: Deutlich mehr als 20.000 Teilnehmende erwartet. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund-nrw.de/presse/detail/news/grossdemonstration-am-6-oktober-fuer-denerhalt-des-hambacher-waldes-deutlich-mehr-als-20000-teilne/

BUND. (2018, October 05d). BUND erwirkt Rodungsstopp im Hambacher Wald. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund-nrw.de/meldungen/detail/news/bund-erwirkt-rodungsstopp-im-hambacherwald/

BUND. (2019, January 26). Ergebnis der Kohlekommission: Einstieg in den Ausstieg. Retrieved from:

https://www.bund.net/service/presse/pressemitteilungen/detail/news/ergebnis-derkohlekommission-einstieg-in-den-ausstieg/

Bundesministerium für Umwelt, Naturschutz und nukleare Sicherheit (BMU). (2018, September 17). Statement von Bundesumweltministerin Svenja Schulze zum Hambacher Forst.

Retrieved from:

https://www.bmu.de/meldung/statement-von-bundesumweltministerin-svenja-schulze-zumhambacher-forst/

Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie (BMWi). (2019). Kommission "Wachstum, Strukturwandel und Beschäftigung": Abschlussbericht.

Retrieved from:

 $https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/A/abschlussbericht-kommission-wachstum-strukturwandel-und-beschaeftigung.pdf?__blob=publicationFile$

Die Landesregierung NRW. (2019, May 23). Klimakonsens 1:1 umsetzen. Retrieved from:

https://www.land.nrw/de/klima-konsens-11-umsetzen-neue-arbeitsplaetze-und-zukunftsperspektiven-fuer-die-kohlereviere

Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 07a). Räumung geht weiter, Tag X wurde ausgerufen. Pressemitteilung. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/07/presse-mitteilung-06-09-18-2/

Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 11b). Über mögliche "Sicherheitsstreifen" und einen angeblichen Molotov Angriff. Press statement. Retrieved from: https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/11/presse-mitteilung-zum-11-09-18/ Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 26c). Sept.: Jetzt erst recht! Demo für den Erhalt des Hambacher Forsts und den sofortigen Ausstieg aus fossilen Energien Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/26/morgen-jetzt-erst-recht-demonstration-fuer-denerhalt-des-hambacher-forsts-und-den-sofortigen-ausstieg-aus-fossilen-energien/

Hambi bleibt! (2018, September 28d). Lorien weiterhin widerständig, Reul weiterhin widerlich.

Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2018/09/28/presseerklaerung-27-09-18/

Hambi bleibt! (2019, January 23a). Wenn ihr schon ein Datum für den Kohleausstieg wollt: - jetzt!

Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2019/01/23/wenn-ihr-schon-ein-datum-fuer-denkohleausstieg-wollt-jetzt/

Hambi bleibt! (2019, February 01b). Vielen Dank für weitere 19 Jahre Widerstand. Retrieved from:

https://hambacherforst.org/blog/2019/02/01/vielen-dank-fuer-weitere-19-jahre-widerstand/interval and the stand of the st

Höning, A., Bröcker, M. (2018, October 13). Interview mit RWE-Chef Schmitz: "Nichts ist vorbei, der Kampf um Hambach geht weiter".

Retrieved from:

 $https://rp-online.de/wirtschaft/unternehmen/rwe-chef-rolf-martin-schmitz-viele-rwe-mitarbeiter-fuehlen-sich-bedroht_aid-33644699$

IG BCE. (2018, August 29a). Demonstration in Berlin: Gegen die Gewalt im Hambacher Forst haben Beschäftigte der IG BCE am Mittwoch in Berlin demonstriert. Medieninformation XXII-24. Retrieved from: https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-24-gegen-die-gewalt-im-hambacherforst/172018?back=true&highlightTerms=

IG BCE. (2018, August 29a). Demonstration in Berlin: Gegen die Gewalt im Hambacher Forst haben Beschäftigte der IG BCE am Mittwoch in Berlin demonstriert. Medieninformation XXII-24. Retrieved from: https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-24-gegen-die-gewalt-im-hambacher-

forst/172018?back=true&highlightTerms= IG BCE. (2018, October 05b). OVG-Urteil: Hohes Risiko für gute Arbeitsplätze.

Medieninformation XXII/33.

Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-33-hohes-risiko-fuer-gute-arbeitsplaetze/174040?back=true&highlightTerms=

IG BCE. (2019, January 26). Kommission "Wachstum, Strukturwandel und Beschäftigung": Kompromiss zeichnet akzeptablen Pfad zum Ende der Kohleverstromung. Medieninformation XXII/47.

Retrieved from:

https://www.igbce.de/presse/pressearchiv/xxii-47-kompromiss-zeichnet-akzeptablen-pfad-zum-ende-der-kohleverstromung/178240?back=true&highlightTerms=

Initiative Buirer für Buir. (2018, September 01). Hambacher Wald: Sechs Mitglieder der Kohlekommission protestieren gegen geplante RWE-Rodung. Aktuelles Buirer für Buir. Retrieved from:

https://www.buirerfuerbuir.de/index.php/aktuelles/270-hambacher-wald-sechs-mitglieder-der-kohlekommission-protestieren-gegen-geplante-rwe-rodung

May, P. (2018, September 18). Treffen der Kohlekommission: "Der Hambacher Forst ist nicht Auftrag der Kommission". Deutschlandfunk. Retrieved from:

https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/treffen-der-kohlekommission-der-hambacher-forst-istnicht.694.de.html?dram:article_id=428367

Ministerium für Heimat, Kommunales, Bau und Gleichstellung des Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen. (2019, January 18). Hambacher Forst -Erkenntnisse der Landesregierung über die Räumung und Beseitigung von Baumhäusern in der Zeit vom 18.09.2018 bis heute. Retrieved from:

https://www.landtag.nrw.de/portal/WWW/dokumentenarchiv/Dokument/MMV17-1615.pdf

Plück, M. (2018, October 23). Gewerkschaftschef Vassiliadis im Interview: "Die Romantisierung der Hambach-Aktivisten ist schräg". RP Online. Retrieved from:

 $https://rp-online.de/wirtschaft/unternehmen/ig-bce-chef-michael-vassiliadis-kritisiert-hambach-aktivisten_aid-34026587$

RP Online. (2019, January 26). "Chance für NRW": Landesregierung begrüßt den Kohlekompromiss.

Retrieved from:

https://rp-online.de/nrw/landespolitik/kohleausstieg-bis-2038-nrw-ministerpraesident-armin-laschet-cdu-zum-kohlekompromiss_aid-35894609

RWE. (2019, January 26. Komissionsvorschläge würden gravierende Folgen für das Braunkohlegeschäft von RWE haben. Presseinformation.

https://news.rwe.com/.../2019-01-

26 umsetzung der kommissions beschluum lsse bedeutet tiefen einschnitt in das braunkohlenge schaumlftvon rwe. d-282291